TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
Introduction	2
Overview of the Conversion Process - Old Model to New	4
Fund Classifications	8
General Purpose External Financial Statements	24
Measurement Focus and Basis of Accounting	31
Program Revenues	33
Entity-wide Statement of Net Assets Accounts	38
Statement of Activities Accounts	41
Illustration of Conversion Process	43
Trial Balances and Worksheets Restatement Trial Balance	44
Modified Accrual Trial Balance	
Restricted Net Assets Trial Balances	
Capital Assets Worksheet	
Capital-Related Debt.	
Consolidation Trial Balance	
Budgetary Reporting	49
Statement of Net Assets and Balance Sheet Items	7.1
Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments	
Inventory	
Prepaid Assets	
Capital Assets including Infrastructure	
Interfund Activity	
Noncapital Related Liabilities	
Capital-Related Long-term Liabilities	
Fund Balance and Net Assets	79
Management's Discussion and Analysis	81
Notes to the Basic Financial Statements	84
Combining and Individual Fund Statements and Schedules	91

INTRODUCTION

This plan assumes that the County has converted to Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) prior to the implementation of GASB 34; therefore this plan will discuss only changes from the old reporting model to the new model as set forth by GASB 34.

Annual Financial Reporting

Counties are required to implement GASB Statement No. 34, "Basic Financial Statements - and Management's Discussion and Analysis - for State and Local Governments," according to the transition schedule included in the statement. The County should prepare and publish, as a matter of public record, a financial report that encompasses activities that make up the reporting entity. The purpose of the financial statements is to report the overall financial position and results of operations of the reporting entity as well as fund information that focuses on major funds. The basic financial statements serve as the official annual report of the County and should contain all necessary information to demonstrate compliance with legal and contractual provisions.

The County must report at a minimum, the basic financial statements and required supplementary information that is discussed below. The County also has the option to present a Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) that is also below.

Minimum Requirements for Basic Financial Statements and Required Supplementary Information

- 1. *Management's Discussion and Analysis* This analysis should introduce the basic financial statements and provide an analytical overview of the government's financial activities. The statements should provide an easy to understand overview of the of the County's financial activities and should be based on known facts and conditions at the time of publication and should include an analysis of current-year results in comparison with the prior year. The analysis can include charts, graphs, or any other information that may be helpful in explaining the financial position of the County.
- 2. *Basic Financial Statements* These statements are discussed in the Basic Financial Statement Presentation Section and include:

Government-wide statements

Statement of net assets

Statement of activities

Fund financial statements

Balance sheet - governmental funds

Statement of revenues, expenditures and changes in fund balances - governmental funds

Statement of revenues, expenditures and changes in fund balance - budget (non-gaap basis) and actual - general and major special revenue funds

Statement of net assets - proprietary funds

Statement of revenues, expenses and changes in fund net assets - proprietary funds

Statement of cash flows - proprietary funds

Statement of fiduciary net assets - fiduciary funds

Statement of changes in fiduciary net assets - fiduciary funds

Notes to the basic financial statements

3. Required Supplementary Information The RSI including budgetary comparison schedules for the County's general fund and each major special revenue fund and information about infrastructure assets reported using the modified approach.

Optional Reporting Requirements for a Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR)

The comprehensive annual financial report is still required to include three basic sections, Introductory, Financial and Statistical, which include primarily the same information as the old reporting model with the following changes:

Introductory Section

The transmittal letter basic contents are amended to include:

- 1. Formal transmittal of the CAFR
 - A. Management's responsibility for report contents.
 - B. Independent audit.
- 2. Profile of the County
- 3. Information useful in assessing the county's financial condition:
 - A. Local economy
 - B. Long-term financial planning
 - C. Cash management and investments
 - D. Risk financing
 - E. Pension benefits
 - F. Postemployment benefits
- 4. Awards and acknowledgments

Do not duplicate information contained in the MD&A or notes to the financial statements. Refer the reader to them.

Financial Section The financial section will include the basic financial statements as required by the new reporting model, as well as combining and individual fund presentation and supplementary information which have been modified to include:

- 1. Budgetary Comparisons
 - A. Will include an additional column for original budget
- 2. The CAFR should include a combining statement to support each column in the basic financial statements that aggregates data from more than one fund or discretely presented component unit, which could include the following:
 - A. Combining statements nonmajor governmental funds
 - B. Combining statements nonmajor enterprise funds
 - C. Combining statements internal service funds
 - D. Combining statements private purpose trust funds
 - E. Combining statements pension (and other employee benefit) trust funds
 - F. Combining statements investment trust funds
 - G. Combining statements agency funds
 - H. Combining statements nonmajor discretely presented component units

Statistical Section The statistical section remains generally unchanged in the new model, but will require additional data in the following tables:

General Governmental Revenues by Source and Expenses/Expenditures By Function - Last Ten Fiscal Years

1. Will include additional columns for modified and full accrual revenues and expenditures/expenses for the years reported under the new model.

Note: The GAAFR provides specific guidance for statistical table information.

OVERVIEW OF CONVERSION PROCESS - OLD MODEL TO NEW

The conversion from previously reported GAAP information to financial statements that conform to the new reporting model is a bit more complicated than the conversion process needed for the old model. The obvious reason for this is the need to create the new government-wide statements on a full accrual basis. There are two aspects of those statements that complicate the conversion process beyond simply applying a new basis of accounting. The first is the need to split net assets into a restricted net asset component and to distinguish between major categories of restrictions. The second is the requirement to identify program revenues and then associate them with the programs reported on the statement of activities.

It would be a straight forward process to compute the full accrual information for governmental activities if you could simply roll the modified accrual information for the governmental funds together and then convert this to full accrual information using journal entries that encompassed all governmental activities. The problem with this approach is that you lose the ability to identify restricted net assets by category. For example, from the modified accrual statements, the fund balance available for debt service is evident. Once all funds are rolled together and the full accrual entries posted, however, the ability to identify the net assets restricted for debt service is lost.

One way to address this issue is to split the accrual journal entries based on the categories of restricted net assets they affect. The other is to take the additional step of posting the journal entries needed to calculate restricted net assets at the fund level. This is the method we have adopted. This method permits restricted net assets to be categorized in as much detail as the reporting government could ever want. It permits the accrual entries to be calculated at the same time and in the same manner as the modified accrual entries. It also generates trial balances that facilitate analytic review, which is beneficial both to the preparer and to the auditors. The posting of full accrual entries at the fund level also facilitates the identification of program revenues by program.

Program revenues will be identified at this fund level and will be tracked on separate columns on the full accrual trial balance for each individual fund. Tracking at this level is much easier, as the revenues can be analyzed as the individual statement is prepared, and then split to the programs for which the revenues are associated. A complete discussion regarding the identification and classification of program revenues is included in this plan.

The following outline is provided to summarize the steps needed in order to convert the County's financial statements from the old reporting model to the new reporting model. Each item of the outline is referenced to the section of the plan that contains the detailed information.

Reclassify funds utilizing the new fund structure and fund definitions. (FUND CLASSIFICATION) Identify fund structure.

Consolidation of funds

Small funds or funds of a similar purpose may be combined for reporting purposes.

Identify major funds utilizing the spreadsheet provided by LGS. (FUND CLASSIFICATION)

Prepare draft financial statements by identifying appropriate accounts and activities. (GENERAL PURPOSE EXTERNAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS AND BALANCE SHEET ACCOUNTS, and STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES ACCOUNTS)

Statement of Net Assets

Chose either the order of liquidity or classified format.

Determine the accounts to be included. If aggregated, will need note detailed disclosure per GASB 38.

Determine the classifications of restricted net assets.

Determine the method of accumulating restricted net assets.

GAAP Conversion Plan

Fund or Classification.

Statement of Activities

Determine the level of expense presentation.

Determine a method of indirect cost allocation (discretionary).

Determine presentation of program revenues (charges for services, operating grants, and capital grants).

May report more than one column under each major category of program revenues.

Create program revenue worksheet to track specific program revenues throughout the conversion process for all funds with multiple activities (may be limited to general fund).

List all transaction types by type of program revenue and associated activity.

Determine classification of general revenues and the level of detail to be reported. Determine the breakdown between activities and enterprise funds. Don't assume that business-type activities are only enterprise funds, business-type activities may include activities within governmental funds. Business-type activities must include different identifiable activities reported in enterprise funds.

Determine the presentation of component units. It is important to note that the component units will only be presented on the entity-wide financial statements, therefore the financial information of the component units will also need to be converted to GASB 34.

May report multiple discretely presented component units as a combined total on the face of the entity-wide financial statements with the combining information included as part of the notes to the basic financial statements; or

May report multiple discretely presented component units as a combined total on the face of the entity-wide financial statements with a separate combining statement included in the basic financial statements; or

May report multiple discretely presented component units in separate columns on the face of the entity-wide financial statements.

Finalize the account structure and presentation format.

Create trial balance worksheets based on the account structure determined from the draft financial statements. (TRIAL BALANCES)

Restatement Trial Balance at Beginning of Year. One trial for each governmental fund. Consolidation Trial Balance at Beginning of Year, One trial for the total of all governmental funds.

Calculate change in beginning of year fund balances for interpretation 6 (and GASB 33/36 if not already implemented). (NONCAPITAL LIABILITIES and RECEIVABLES)

Restate beginning of year deferred revenue based on implementation of GASB 33/36 for analytical review and for the balance sheet reconciliation.

Post to restatement trial balances.

Calculate beginning of year governmental activity.

Breakdown by fund primarily to determine restricted net assets.

Convert revenues to full accrual (RECEIVABLES)

Will need for reversing entries

Identify major revenue transaction types to maintain breakdown of program and general revenues. (PROGRAM REVENUES)

Exchange and exchange-like transactions.

Nonexchange transactions.

Derived tax revenues.

Imposed non-exchange revenues.

GAAP Conversion Plan

Government-mandated non-exchange transactions

Voluntary non-exchange transactions.

Link transaction types to accounts on fund and government-wide financial statements (maintain program revenue worksheet).

Convert expenditures to expenses. (INVENTORY& PREPAID ASSETS)

Convert to consumption method of inventory.

Report governmental prepaid assets at a minimum on the government-wide statements. Allocate non-capital debt items to the funds maintaining an activity account level of breakdown in order to reverse these items. (NONCAPITAL LIABILITIES)

Compensated absences.

Retirement.

Special termination benefits.

Identify beginning of year restricted net asset balances (TRIAL BALANCES)

Through the combining of individual restatement trial balances.

Account for unspent debt proceeds (restricted net assets).

Create governmental activity worksheets

Capital Debt. (CAPITAL DEBT)

Maintain a breakdown between balances due within one year and due in more than one year.

Include governmental activity debt issued to acquire proprietary assets.

Capital Assets - General and Infrastructure. (CAPITAL ASSETS)

Maintain a breakdown between depreciable and non-depreciable capital assets.

Create the consolidation trial balance. (TRIAL BALANCES)

Post the full accrual totals of the governmental restatement trials.

Post capital debt balances.

Post capital asset balances.

Post internal service funds' balances (FUND BALANCE AND NET ASSETS)

Allocate balance to the governmental activities if a governmental fund was the predominant participant.

Create an internal balance if significant participation by a business-type activity. (INTERFUND ACTIVITY)

The receivable internal balance would be reported as part of unrestricted net assets.

Calculate end of year governmental activity

Create Budgetary Trial Balances. (BUDGETARY REPORTING)

One trial balance for each fund as consolidated by new combined fund structure.

May still be able to generate the majority of this information through the old GAAP subsystem.

Need to incorporate original budgeted information, at a minimum, for the general fund and all major special revenue funds.

Information from these trial balances will be carried forward to:

Cash Transaction column on modified accrual and full accrual trial balances Budgetary statements that are either reported in the basic financial statements or

as required supplementary information.

Identify and post cash transactions by activity to the program revenue worksheets.

Create modified accrual trial balances. (TRIAL BALANCES)

One trial balance for each fund as consolidated by new combined fund structure.

Utilize account structure from the draft statements.

Post beginning information from the restatement trials, modified accrual total columns.

Create restricted net assets trial balances. (TRIAL BALANCES)

One trial balance for each fund as consolidated by new combined fund structure.

Utilize account structure from the draft statements.

Post beginning information from the restatement trials, full accrual total columns.

Create consolidation trial balance. (TRIAL BALANCES)

GAAP Conversion Plan

Beginning columns will be posted from the totals of the governmental restricted net assets trial balances.

Post internal service fund beginning assets and liabilities.

Eliminate interfund balances.

Complete work paper sections and gather information for fund level presentation.

Revenue journal entries. (RECEIVABLES)

Prepare full receivable amounts based on GASB 33/36, and then determine the amount received in the available period for the modified accrual revenue amount. Create revenue modified and full accrual entries at the time of completion of work paper sections keeping the full accrual entries as the net change.

Expenditure/Expense journal entries. INVENTORY and PREPAID ASSETS)

Must report prepaid items on a full accrual basis.

Inventory must be reported through the consumption method.

Non-fund obligations must maintain a breakdown by activity/program.

Depreciation

Internal service activity

Post modified accrual reversing and adjusting journal entries to the modified accrual fund trial balances

Post both modified and full accrual reversing and adjusting journal entries to the restricted net assets trial fund balances.

Post journal entries by transaction type to the program revenue worksheets.

Maintain program revenue information as right-hand columns of the restricted net assets trial balances, creating activity expense breakdowns for the Statement of Activities.

Post reclassification journal entries for program revenues and the breakdown of general revenues

Create combining statements. (GENERAL PURPOSE EXTERNAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS and COMBINING AND INDIVIDUAL FUND STATEMENTS AND SCHEDULES)

Entity-Wide Statements.

Combining statement of program revenues for governmental funds and proprietary funds.

Combining statement of net assets and statement of activities for governmental funds and proprietary funds.

Post the combining information to the consolidated trial balance.

Fund Statements.

Combining balance sheet for non-major governmental funds.

Combining statement of revenues, expenditures/expenses, and changes in fund balancefor nonmajor governmental funds.

Post the combining information to the balance sheet and statement of revenues, expenditures and changes in fund balances.

Post current year activity to capital debt and capital assets worksheets and post to the consolidated trial balance.

Post Capital Debt Activity from the capital debt worksheet.

Will eliminate debt service principal.

Post Capital Assets Activity from the capital asset worksheet.

Will eliminate capital outlay and create depreciation expense.

Post internal service fund activity.

Eliminate interfund activity.

Post all information into the financial statement format.

Information in this overview is detailed in the following sections of this plan.

FUND CLASSIFICATIONS

Fund Accounting Systems

In governmental accounting there are three fund classifications. They are:

GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS

Governmental fund reporting focuses on the sources, uses and balances of current financial resources and often has a budgetary orientation. The governmental funds include the general fund, special revenue funds, capital projects funds, debt service funds, and permanent funds. With the exception of permanent funds, those governmental funds are defined in NCGA Statement 1, as amended.

Permanent funds should be used to report resources that are legally restricted to the extent that only earnings, and not principal, may be used for purposes that support the reporting government's programs - that is, for the benefit of the government or its citizenry. Permanent funds do not include private-purpose trust funds which should be used to report situations in which the government is required to use the principal or earnings for the benfit of individuals, private organizations, or other governments.

PROPRIETARY FUNDS

Proprietary fund reporting focuses on the determination of operating income, changes in net assets (or cost recovery), financial position, and cash flows. The proprietary fund classification includes enterprise and internal service funds.

Enterprise funds may be used to report any activity for which a fee is charged to external users for goods or services. Activities are required to be reported as enterprise funds if any one of the following criteria is met. Governments should apply each of these criteria in the context of the activity's principal revenue sources.

The activity is financed with debt that is secured solely by a pledge of the net revenues from fees and charges of the activity. Debt that is secured by a pledge of the net revenues from fees and charges and the full faith and credit of a related primary government or component unit - even if that government is not expected to make any payments - is not payable solely from fees and charges of the activity. (Some debt may be secured, in part, by a portion of its own proceeds but should be considered as payable solely from the revenues of the activity.)

Laws or regulations require that the activity's costs of providing services, including capital costs (such as depreciation or debt service), be recovered with fees and charges, rather than with taxes or similar revenues.

The pricing policies of the activity establish fees and charges designed to recover its costs, including capital costs (such as depreciation or debt service).

Internal service funds may be used to report any activity that provides goods or services to the other funds, departments, or agencies of the primary government and its component units, or to other governments, on a cost-reimbursement basis. Internal service funds should only be used if the reporting government is the predominate participant in the activity. Otherwise, the activity should be reported as an enterprise fund.

FIDUCIARY FUNDS

Fiduciary fund reporting focuses on net assets and changes in net assets. Fiduciary funds should be used to report assets held in a trustee or agency capacity for others and therefore cannot be used to support the government's own programs. The fiduciary fund category includes pension (and other employee benefit) trust funds, investment trust funds, private-purpose trust funds, and agency funds. The three types of trust funds should be used to report resources held and administered by the reporting government when it is acting in a fiduciary capacity for individuals, private organizations, or other governments. These funds are distinguished by the existence of a trust agreement that affects the degree of management involvement and the length of time that the resources are held.

Pension (and other employee benefit) trust funds should be used to report resources that are required to be held in trust for the members and beneficiaries of defined benefit pension plans, defined contribution plans, other postemployment benefit plans, or other employee benefit plans.

Investment trust funds should be used to report the external portion of investment pools reported by the sponsoring government, as required by Statement 31, paragraph 18.

Private-purpose trust funds, such a fund to report escheat property, should be used to report all other trust arrangements under which principal and income benefit individuals, private organizations, or other governments.

Agency funds should be used to report resources held by the reporting government in a purely custodial capacity (assets equal liabilities). Agency funds typically involve only the receipt, temporary investment, and remittance of fiduciary resources to individuals, private organizations, or other governments.

Principal and interest payments on general short-term debt, such as revenue and tax anticipation notes, is reported in the fund that received the debt proceeds. Under Ohio law, a debt retirement fund may be used for the payment of all debt principal and interest. During the fiscal year, the County made payments on outstanding general obligation bonded debt and issued and retired bond anticipation notes within the debt service funds. To comply with GAAP reporting requirements, the principal and interest payments on the County's bond anticipation notes, and the revenue used to make the payments, will be removed from the debt service fund and reported in the fund that received the proceeds.

Many governments combine funds with similar characteristics for external reporting purposes. The needs of those who require the establishment of separate funds can generally be met with internal or special purpose reports. The minimum number of funds principal in NCGA Statement 1 would suggest that the government should combine certain funds for external reports. Governments can exercise a certain amount of latitude in determining what should be reported as a 'fund" in external reports. The concept of combining funds on a functional basis is often applied. Certain funds were presented separately for budgetary purposes but are combined for GAAP purposes. The funds will continue to be maintained separately on the books of Generic County. Consult with your auditors if you question whether the consolidation of a particular fund is appropriate.

GAAP reporting requires the funds of the County to be organized by fund types. The following table summarizes the way the funds were combined for both budgetary purposes and GAAP purposes.

GAAP	GAAP Fund	CASH
FUND	Budgetary Fund	FUND
NUMBER	Subfund	NUMBER
MAJOR FUNDS		
	General Fund	
	1 General Fund	1
	1 Undesignated Revenue	2
	1 Immobilization Fund-Sheriff	52
	National Victim Week	53
	1 Historical/Genealogical	60
	Probation/Community Service	87
	Sheriff's Training Fund	103
	I Invision Telecom	105
	Dare Grant	224
	1 County Fair O/S Escrow	245
	1 Sheriff's Rotary	450
	1 Hazardous Materials Escrow	510
	1 Escheated Estates	554
	Unclaimed Money	582
	Unclaimed Money Delinquent Tax	586
	Mental Health Board	
1	0 Mental Health Board	10
	Mental Retardation Board	
1	8 Mental Retardation Board	18
	8 Supportive Living	19
	Public Assistance	
2	6 Public Assistance	26
	Special Assessment Debt Retirement	
25	1 Special Assessment Debt Retirement	251
	Marlowe Heights Sewer	243
	1 Crestwood Sewer Bonds	251
	1 Series A Bonds	252
25		259
25	1	260
25		287
NONMAJOR		
SPECIAL REVENUE		
FUNDS		
	Certificate of Title	
1	1 Certificate of Title	11
	Dog and Kennel	
1	4 Dog and Kennel	14
	4 Dog and Kennel Shelter	117
	Real Estate Assessment	
3	2 Real Estate Assessment	32
	Motor Vehicle License and Gas Tax	5-
3	8 Motor Vehicle License and Gas Tax	38
	Children's Services	50
Λ	6 Children's Services	46
4		222
4	of Children's Services rultion	222

46	Adolescent Health Grant	223
46	Families First	235
-	Divorce Orientation	255
	Divorce Orientation	75
		13
	Indigent Guardianship	0.6
	Indigent Guardianship	86
	Court Computers	5 0
	Common Pleas-Computerization	79
79	Domestic Court-Computer	81
	Clerk of Courts-Computer	82
	Juvenile-Computer	83
	Probate-Computer	84
	Dayspring	
	Dayspring	91
91	Summer Olympics	221
91	Transportation Grant	238
	Child Support Enforcement Agency	
	Child Support Enforcement Agency	100
	Delinquent Real Estate Tax	
	Collection	
112	Delinquent Real Estate Tax Collection	112
	Community Development Block	
	Grant	
181	Community Development Block Grant	181
181	Revolving Loan	460
	Youth Services	
202	Youth Services	202
202	Intensive Probation	33
202	Intensive Probation	34
202	Grant Administration	35
202	Intensive Probation	36
202	Intensive Probation	37
202	Indigent Juvenile Drivers	38
202	Drug Court - Enhance	180
202	ODADAS 2000 Drug Court	182
202	ODADAS Drug Court	183
202	ODADAS Drug Court	185
202	ODADAS Drug Court 2001	186
202	Juvenile Court Grant W/C	187
202	Drug Court - ODADAS	190
202	Drug Court - ODADAS	191
202	CASA Program	192
202	Multi-Jurisdictional. Drug Court	193
202	Choreline	194
202	Felony Delinquent C&C	196
202	Americorp	207
202	Americorp	208
202	Juvenile Accountability	214
202	Juvenile Accountability FY99	215
202	Refcare	229
ZU7.1		

862	Public Defender	862
	Other Public Safety	
49	Universal Hiring	49
	Universal Hiring II	47
	Cops Ahead	54
	Community Policing-2000	43
54		45
55	Community Policing	55
55		58
	Advanced Community Policing	69
55	Turning Point Boot Camp	113
56	Community Corrections Project	56
	Intensive Supervision	57
	Adult Parole	44
	Sanction Cost Reimbursement	59
	Big Wheel	65
	Jail Education Program	67
67		66
67		72
68		68
	Safety Hotline	73
	3rd Grade Safety Belt	77
	Prisoners Incentive	101
	Sheriff K-9	101
		102
	Sheriff Chaplain Program	104
	Enforcement and Education	
	Law Enforcement	107
	Drug Law Enforcement	108
	Drug Abuse Resistance Education	109
	Citizens Police Academy	114
	Speed DUI	159
159	Speed DUI	157
	Speed DUI 6th Year	158
	DUI Grant	189
	Commissary Rotary Jail	451
451	2	93
	Law Enforcement Block Grant	502
502		503
502		504
	Other Special Revenue	
50	Federal Revenue Sharing	50
63	Willow Subdivision	63
64	Dispute Resolution	64
71	Madison Area Growth	71
	Intra-Community	
76	Common Pleas Security	76
80	Domestic Violence	80
85	Probate Conduct of Business	85
110	Prepayment of Interest	110
	Bike Trail Maintenance	115
116	Black Fork Project Phase I Main	116

İ	Supplemental Equipment-Recorder	
22	Road and Bridge	22
	Road and Bridge	
PROJECTS FUNDS	Don't and Duite	
CAPITAL PROJECTS FUNDS		
NONMAJOR		
242	Exp. Health Center	258
242		257
242	3	256
242	٤	255
242		253
242	Š	250
242	B Bonds Refuse Station	249
	Services/Equipment	
242	B Bonds Human	248
242	Energy Conservation	247
242		246
242		244
242	-	242
242	N. Mulberry Notes	241
	Computer	•
242	'	240
2.42	General Obligation Bond Retirement	242
	General Obligation Bond Retirement	
SERVICE FUND		
NONMAJOR DEBT	D 1 Giuit	110
	B V P Grant	118
	Screening and Diversion	880
	Underwater Search Recovery	516
	MRDD Gift	500
	Ditch Improvement Facilities Approval Services Team	280 401
		279
	Dogwood Bond Maintenance Vermillion River Maintenance	62
	Ditch Maintenance	275
	Metrich Special Prosecutor 92-93	
	Metrich Special Prosecutor	239 227
	Marine Patrol	234
22.4	Agency	22.4
225	Federal Emergency Management	225
	Juvenile Mediation	213
	Domestic Mediation	212
	Mediation Services	211
	Mediation Fund	210
201		233
	Victim Witness Attorney Gen 91-92	232
	Victim Witness	231
	Victim Witness Attorney Gen 90-91	230
201	Victim Witness Program	201
162	Veteran's Cemetery	162
	Adult Probation Parking	160

61	Supplemental Equipment-Recorder	61
	Visitors' Convention Center	
70	Visitor's Convention Center	70
70	Civic Center Authority	163
	Regional Correction Juvenile Facility	
188	Regional Correction Juvenile Facility	188
	Capital Equipment Purchases	
261	Capital Equipment Purchases	261
261	Capital Equipment Purchase	262
	Cook Road Extension	
263	Cook Road Extension	263
	Issue II	
264	Issue II	264
	Geographic Information System	
265	Geographic Information System	265
265	County Wide GIS	278
	Gorman Nature Capital Improvement	
266	Gorman Nature Capital Improvement	266
	Multi-Agency Building	
267	Multi-Agency Building	267
	Children's Services Building	
268	Children's Services Building	268
	Madison Township Sewer A	
269	Madison Township Sewer A	269
269	Madison Sewer Escrow	271
269	E	282
	Beatty Clinic	
270	Beatty Clinic	270
	Mental Health Housing	
272	Mental Health Housing	272
	Energy Conservation	
273	Energy Conservation	273
	Attention Center	
274	Attention Center	274
	Bike Trail Improvement	
284	Bike Trail Improvement	284
	Rocky Fork Improvement	
277	Rocky Fork Improvement	277
	North Mulberry Building	
281	North Mulberry Building	281
	Eastview/Heatherwood	
285	Eastview/Heatherwood	285
	Child Support Enforcement Agency	
286	Child Support Enforcement Agency	286
	Dog and Kennel	
288	Dog and Kennel C/P	288
	Road Improvement	
	Road Improvement - Noble Road	290
290		291
290	London W	292

ENTERPRISE FUNI)	
	Sewer	
4	00 Sewer	400
INTERNAL SERVICE FUND		
SERVICETOILE	Insurance	
5	95 Employee Health Insurance	595
	95 Optical Insurance	592
	95 Self Funding Life Insurance	593
	95 Flexible Benefits	594
PRIVATE PURPOSI TRUST FUNDS		
	County Home Resident Trust	
5	18 County Home Resident Trust	518
	Children Trust	
5	19 Children Services Trust	519
AGENCY FUNDS		
	Undivided Tax	
5	70 Tax on Lodging and Sales Tax	570
	70 Tax Funds Various	574
	70 Automobile Registration	576
	70 Township Gasoline	578
	70 Undivided Cigarette	600
	Rette Tax	
5	70 Undivided Personal Class	704
	Delinquent	
5	70 Undivided Public Housing	705
5	70 Undivided Municipal Automobile	710
5	70 Undivided Sales Tax	743
	Undivided Inheritance and Estate	
	Tax	
6	02 Undivided Inheritance & Estate	602
	Undivided General Tax	
6	40 Undivided General First Half 00	640
6	40 Undivided General First Half 96	643
6	40 Undivided General First Half 97	644
	40 Undivided General First Half 97	645
	40 Undivided General First Half 98	646
	40 Undivided General Last Half 98	647
	40 Undivided General First Half 99	648
	40 Undivided General Last Half 99	649
6	40 Reimbursement - Entities Taxes	703
	Undivided Personal Tax	
	75 Undivided Personal First Half 98	671
	75 Undivided Personal Last Half 98	672
	75 Undivided Personal First Half 96	673
	75 Undivided Personal First Half 99	674
	75 Undivided Personal First Half 97	675
	75 Undivided Personal Last Half 97	676
	75 Undivided Personal First Half 00	677
6	75 Undivided Personal Last Half 00	678

	Undivided Local Government	
744	Undivided Local Government	744
744		745
	Assistance	
744	Library Support	746
	Board of Health	
850	Health Summery Account	850
	County Court Agency	
852	Court Agency	852
	Other Agency Funds	
12	Standards Committee	12
	Soil and Water Conservation	42
	Madison Sewer Bonding Court	51
	Solid Waste	92
	Mass Transit	184
	Emergency Plan Comm	226
	Right-to-Know	
550	Mediation Service	550
	Custody Support	551
	Fines and Costs	558
	State Rotary Probate	562
	Workers Compensation	596
	State Forest	605
	Real Estate Repay	603
	Overpay-Repay	604
	Prepayment Real Property	706
	Undivided Trailer Last Half 98	736
	Undivided Trailer First Half 99	737
	Undivided Trailer First Half 99	738
	Undivided Trailer First Half 00	739
742	Undivided Trailer Last Half 00	740
742	Undivided Trailer First Half 01	741
	Undivided Trailer Last Half 01	742
853	County Agency	853
	Alimony and Support	855
	Regional Planning	860
902	Payroll	902
902	Net Payroll	902
	Withholding Tax	903
902	PERS - REG	904
902	Mt Gilead School Tax	905
902	50% City Tax	906
902		907
902		908
902	Social Security	909
902	-	910
902	STRS	911
902	Buckeye Central	913
902	_	914
902	Savings Bonds	915
902	YMCA	916

902 Credit Union 9 902 State Income Tax 9 902 Plymouth School Tax 9 902 South Central School 9 902 Loudenville Perrysville 9 902 DERS Buy Back 9 902 PERS Sheriff 9 902 CCAO Deferred 9 902 Deferred Equitable 9 902 Deferred OPEDCP 9 902 Medicare SS 9 902 Garnishment 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 Undivided I
902 Plymouth School 9 902 South Central School 9 902 Loudenville Perrysville 9 902 PERS Buy Back 9 902 PERS-Sheriff 9 902 CCAO Deferred 9 902 Deferred Equitable 9 902 Deferred OPEDCP 9 902 Medicare SS 9 902 Garnishment 9 902 Garnishment 9 902 Child Support 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 Colonial 9 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 9 902 AFLAC Pretax 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9
902 South Central School 902 Loudenville Perrysville 902 PERS Buy Back 902 PERS-Sheriff 902 CCAO Deferred 902 Deferred Equitable 902 Deferred OPEDCP 902 Medicare SS 902 Medicare SS 902 Garnishment 902 Child Support 902 PERS - Health 902 PERS - Health 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Group Life AETNA <
902 Loudenville Perrysville 902 PERS Buy Back 902 PERS-Sheriff 902 CCAO Deferred 902 Deferred Equitable 902 Deferred OPEDCP 902 Medicare SS 902 Garnishment 902 Garnishment 902 Child Support 902 PERS - Health 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Group Life AETNA
902 PERS Buy Back 99 902 PERS-Sheriff 99 902 CCAO Deferred 99 902 Deferred Equitable 99 902 Deferred OPEDCP 99 902 Medicare SS 90 902 Garnishment 90 902 Child Support 90 902 PERS - Health 90 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 90 902 Colonial 90 902 AFLAC Pretax 90 902 AFLAC Pretax 90 902 AFSCME Sheriff 90 902 AFSCME - Human Services 90 902 AFSCME - Health 90 902 AFSCME - Health 90 902 Superior Post Tax 90 902 Superior Post Tax 90 902 Cigna Life 90 902 Cigna Life 90 902 Tax Health Insurance 90 <
902 PERS-Sheriff 9 902 CCAO Deferred 9 902 Deferred Equitable 9 902 Deferred OPEDCP 9 902 Medicare SS 9 902 Garnishment 9 902 Child Support 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 9 902 Colonial 9 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 9 902 AFLAC Pretax 9 902 FOP 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902
902 CCAO Deferred 9 902 Deferred Equitable 9 902 Deferred OPEDCP 9 902 Medicare SS 9 902 Garnishment 9 902 Child Support 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 9 902 Colonial 9 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 9 902 AFLAC Pretax 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9
902 Deferred Equitable 9 902 Deferred OPEDCP 9 902 Medicare SS 9 902 Garnishment 9 902 Child Support 9 902 PERS - Health 9 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 9 902 Colonial 9 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 9 902 AFLAC Pretax 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9
902 Deferred OPEDCP 902 Medicare SS 902 Garnishment 902 Child Support 902 PERS - Health 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Gigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 Medicare SS 902 Garnishment 902 Child Support 902 PERS - Health 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 Garnishment 902 Child Support 902 PERS - Health 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 Child Support 902 PERS - Health 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 PERS - Health 9 902 Cancer Am Fam Life 9 902 Colonial 9 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 9 902 AFLAC Pretax 9 902 FOP 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Ohio Tuition 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Cancer Am Fam Life 902 Colonial 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna A&D 902 Cigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 Colonial 99 902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 99 902 AFLAC Pretax 99 902 FOP 99 902 AFSCME Sheriff 99 902 AFSCME 99 902 AFSCME - Human Services 99 902 AFSCME - Health 99 902 Ohio Tuition 99 902 Buy Back Deferred 99 902 Superior Post Tax 99 902 Cigna Life 99 902 Cigna A&D 90 902 Cigna Life 99 902 Tax Health Insurance 99 902 Group Life AETNA 99 902 Bankruptcy 99
902 Undivided Inheritance Tax Agency 9 902 AFLAC Pretax 9 902 FOP 9 902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Ohio Tuition 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 AFLAC Pretax 902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna A&D 902 Cigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 FOP 902 AFSCME Sheriff 902 AFSCME 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna A&D 902 Cigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 AFSCME Sheriff 9 902 AFSCME 9 902 AFSCME - Human Services 9 902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Ohio Tuition 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 AFSCME 902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna A&D 902 Cigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 AFSCME - Human Services 902 AFSCME - Health 902 Ohio Tuition 902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna A&D 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 AFSCME - Health 9 902 Ohio Tuition 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Ohio Tuition 9 902 Buy Back Deferred 9 902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Buy Back Deferred 902 Superior Post Tax 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna A&D 902 Cigna Life 902 Cigna Life 902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy
902 Superior Post Tax 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Cigna Life 9 902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Cigna A&D 9 902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Cigna Life 9 902 Tax Health Insurance 9 902 Group Life AETNA 9 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Tax Health Insurance 902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Group Life AETNA 902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Bankruptcy 9
902 Capital Insurance
902 AD&D
902 Health Insurance Deduction
902 Flexible Benefits
902 Superior Dental
902 Capitol NT
902 Newhope Dental Deferred
902 Newhope Dental
902 Western/Southern life
902 Worksite Solutions
902 Payroll Rotary

MAJOR FUNDS

GASB 34 paragraph 76 states:

The reporting government's main operating fund (the general fund or its equivalent) should always be reported as a major fund. Other individual governmental and enterprise funds should be reported in separate columns as major funds based on these criteria:

- a. Total assets, liabilities, revenues, or expenditures/expenses of that individual governmental or enterprise fund are at least 10 percent of the corresponding total (assets, liabilities, and so forth) for all funds of that category or type (that is total governmental or total enterprise funds), **AND**
- b. Total assets, liabilities, revenues, or expenditures/expenses of the individual governmental fund or enterprise fund are at least 5 percent of the corresponding total for all governmental and enterprise funds combined.

In addition to funds that meet the major fund criteria, any other governmental or enterprise fund that the government's officials believe is particularly important to financial statement users (for example, because of public interest or consistency) may be reported as a major fund.

Description of GAAP Funds

Major Governmental Funds

General Fund The general fund accounts for all financial resources except those required to be accounted for in another fund. The general fund balance is available to the County for any purpose provided it is expended or transferred according to the general laws of Ohio.

Mental Health Board The mental health board fund accounts for federal and State grants that are expended primarily to pay the costs of contracts with local mental health agencies that provide services to the public at large.

Mental Retardation Board The mental retardation board fund accounts for the operation of a school and resident homes for the mentally retarded and developmentally disabled. Revenue sources include a County-wide property tax levy and federal and State grants.

Public Assistance Fund The public assistance fund accounts for various federal and State grants as well as transfers from the general fund used to provide public assistance to general relief recipients and to pay their providers of medical assistance and certain public social services.

Special Assessment Bond Retirement Fund The special assessment bond retirement fund accounts for transfers and special assessments that are used for the payment of special assessment bonds with governmental commitment and related interest

Nonmajor Special Revenue Funds

Certificate of Title - To account for additional auto title fees. Expenditures in this special revenue fund are used to operate the title department.

Dog and Kennel - To account for the dog warden's operations which are financed by the sale of dog tags and fine collections.

Real Estate Assessment - To account for state mandated county-wide real estate reappraisals that are funded by charges to the political subdivisions located within the County.

Motor Vehicle License and Gas Tax - To account for revenue derived from motor vehicle license tax, gasoline taxes and interest revenue. Expenditures in this special revenue fund are restricted by State law to county road and bridge repair and improvement programs.

Children's Services - To account for a County-wide property tax levy and State grants expended for the support and placement of children.

Divorce Orientation Program - To account for monies from court deposits for divorce cases involving children under 18. The monies pay for consultants who perform divorce orientation.

Indigent Guardianship - To account for probate court fees used to pay for any cost, fee, or charge associated with the establishment, opening, maintenance, or termination of a guardianship for an indigent ward.

Court Computers - To account for additional filing fees. This fund is used for future computerization expenditures.

Dayspring - To account for the collection of fees from residents' families for the operations of the County home.

Child Support Enforcement Agency - To account for federal, State and local revenues used to administer the County Bureau of Support.

Delinquent Real Estate Collection - To account for five percent of all collections of certified delinquent real estate taxes and assessments used for the purpose of collecting delinquent property taxes and assessments.

Community Development Block Grant - To account for revenue from the federal government to be expended for program and administrative costs of the community development block grant program.

Youth Services - To account for grant monies received from the State Department of Youth Services and used for the placement of children, juvenile delinquent diversion programs, work programs involving restitution, juvenile delinquency prevention and other related activities.

Public Defender - To account for monies from the General Fund and reimbursements from the State used to pay for various attorney fees for indigent persons.

Other Public Safety - Smaller special revenue funds operated by the County for public safety purposes and subsidized in part by local, state and federal monies as well as miscellaneous sources. These funds are as follows:

COPS Ahead Fund Community Corrections Project Fund Sheriff K-9 Fund Sheriff Chaplain Fund Enforcement and Education Fund Law Enforcement Fund Drug Law Enforcement Fund Drug Abuse Resistance Education Fund DUI Grant Fund Commissary Rotary Jail Fund Community Policing Fund Speed DUI Fund Safety Hotline Fund Intensive Supervision Fund Sanction Cost Reimbursement Fund Universal Hiring Fund Big Wheel Fund Jail Education Program Fund

GAAP Conversion Plan

Prisoner Incentive Fund Law Enforcement Block Grant Fund Third Grade Safety Belt

Other - Smaller special revenue funds operated by the County and subsidized in part by local, State and federal monies as well as miscellaneous sources. These funds are as follows:

Federal Revenue Sharing Fund Domestic Violence Fund Probate Conduct of Business Fund Prepayment of Interest Fund Bike Trail Maintenance Fund Black Fork Project Fund B V P Grant Adult Probation Parking Fund Veterans' Cemetery Fund Victim Witness Program Fund Dispute Resolution Fund Mediation Fund Common Pleas Security Fund Marine Patrol Fund Metrich Special Prosecutor Fund Ditch Maintenance Fund MRDD Gift Fund Underwater Search Recovery Fund Screening and Diversion Fund Willow Subdivision Fund Federal Emergency Management Agency Fund Facilities Approval Services Team Fund Madison Area Growth Intra-Community Fund

Nonmajor Debt Service Fund

General Obligation Bond Retirement - To account for transfers and charges for services that are expended for the payment of general obligation bonds and related interest.

Nonmajor Capital Projects Funds

Road and Bridge - To account for the portion of revenues derived from gas and auto license tax that is used for the improvement of County roads.

Supplemental Equipment - Recorder - To account for additional recording fees that are used for the purchase of equipment or for contractual services in lieu of equipment for the recorder's office.

Visitor's Convention Center - To account for revenues and expenditures to provide for the study of a convention center.

Regional Correction Juvenile Facility - To account for monies that provide for the study of a six county regional juvenile community corrections facility. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Capital Equipment Purchases - To account for transfers from the general fund and miscellaneous revenue that is used to purchase major equipment.

Cook Road Extension - To account for the intergovernmental monies used to extend Cook Road. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Issue II - To account for funds received from the Ohio Public Works Commission and local matching funds that are used to finance infrastructure improvement projects.

Geographic Information System - To account for monies that are used to develop the County Auditor's geographic information system.

Gorman Nature Capital Improvement - To account for renovation of the Gorman Nature Center. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Multi-Agency Building - To account for the note proceeds used for the construction of a new building that houses several county agencies. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Children's Services Building - To account for note proceeds that are used for the children's services building renovation. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Madison Township Sewer A - To account for monies that provide for the study and construction of the new multi-million dollar sewer improvement project.

Beatty Clinic - To account for bond proceeds and transfers for the construction of a new facility for the Mansfield-Generic County Health Department. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Mental Health Housing - To account for grant monies to assist in building two duplex homes for mentally ill people. The Department of Mental Health supplied the grant and the Mental Health Board matches the dollars.

Energy Conservation - To account for the note proceeds used for energy conservation renovations. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Attention Center - To account for the bond proceeds for the construction of an attention center.

Bike Trail Improvement - To account for grant monies received to work on the County's bike trail. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Rocky Fork Improvement - To account for special assessments that have been collected for the improvement of existing ditches. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

North Mulberry Building - To account for note proceeds for the purchase and renovation of a new county engineer office building. This fund did not have any budgetary activity in 2000, therefore, budgetary information is not provided.

Eastview\Heatherwood - To account for monies that provide for the construction of the 1999 sewer project.

Child Support Enforcement Agency - To account for various renovations at the CSEA building

Dog and Kennel - To account for the monies that provide for the construction of a new shelter.

Road Improvement - To account for monies that provide for the improvement of Noble Road, Base Line Road and London W Road.

Enterprise Fund

Sewer - To account for sewer services provided to individuals and commercial users in the majority of the unincorporated areas of the County.

Internal Service Fund

Insurance - To account for a medical benefit self-insurance program for the employees of the County.

Private Purpose Trust Funds

County Home Resident Trust - To account for the money held in trust for the residents of the County Home.

Children Trust - To account for money held by Children Services for the children in the custody of the County. This fund is maintained by Children Services, therefore, the county commissioners did not budget for the activity within this fund.

Agency Funds

Undivided Tax - To account for the collection of various taxes. These taxes are periodically apportioned to local governments in the County, including Generic County itself.

Undivided Inheritance and Estate Tax - To account for the collection of estate taxes which are distributed to the State and to certain local governments according to applicable state laws.

Undivided General Tax - To account for the collection of real estate taxes and special assessments that are periodically apportioned to the subdivisions and to the County operating funds.

Undivided Personal Tax - To account for the collection of tangible personal property taxes that are periodically apportioned to the subdivisions and to the County operating funds.

Undivided Local Government - To account for shared revenues from the State that represent a portion of state income taxes, state sales taxes, and corporate franchise taxes which are returned to the County. These monies are apportioned to local governments, district libraries, and park districts on a monthly basis.

Board of Health - To account for the funds and subfunds of the Board of Health for which the County Auditor is the ex-officio fiscal agent.

County Court Agency - To account for the following activities:

- 1. Clerk of Courts legal (court related) receipts;
- 2. Probate court related receipts;

GAAP Conversion Plan

- 3. Juvenile court related receipts.
- 4. Auto title fees and taxes

Other Agency Funds - Smaller agency funds operated by the County. This fund include:

Soil and Water Conservation Fund Madison Sewers Bonding Court Fund Emergency Planning Fund Mass Transit Fund Custody Support Fund Fines and Costs Fund State Rotary Probate Fund Workers' Compensation Fund Prepayment Real Property Fund Undivided Trailer Tax Fund County Agency Fund Alimony and Child Support Fund Regional Planning Fund Solid Waste Fund Payroll Fund Standards Committee Fund

A conversion program for fund classification is listed below. This program should be used to classify future funds added to the County's list of funds. The proper fund classifications may be determined more accurately by applying the conversion program.

FUND CLASSIFICATION CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. Obtain a list of current County cash basis funds.
- 2. For each fund, identify the source of the funding and any restrictions imposed on the use of the money. Each fund should then be evaluated to determine proper classification. Documentation should be assembled which identifies the applicable expenditure restrictions for any fund that is unusual or specific to your school district. Only restrictions on the use of the money imposed by statute or by contract are relevant to the fund classification process. Funds created solely as a result of restrictions imposed by the board of education must have been authorized by the Auditor of State. If written authorization has not been received, the fund should be considered unrestricted and consolidation with the general fund may be appropriate.
- 3. If any funds have insignificant activity during the year and minimal balances at fiscal year end, it may be acceptable to consolidate these funds with the general fund or a fund used to achieve a similar purpose.
- 4. Determine which funds will be major funds per the criteria listed above.

Note: A spreadsheet to help determine major funds may be obtained from LGS.

5. Determine if any revenue received by the County has a portion or is totally designated for another government, a non-profit organization or some other entity. The specifics should be reviewed on a case by case basis, and nay require either a) a budgetary adjustment to reclassify the expenditures as "Intergovernmental" (A liability may be required for any portion of revenue held to be expended on behalf of another entity, or b) a split of the fund to report the other entity's portion in an agency fund.

GENERAL PURPOSE EXTERNAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Management's Discussion and Analysis

The management's discussion and analysis is an easily readable analysis of the government's financial activities. It discusses current year results in comparison with the prior year. This discussion includes both the positive and negative effects and is written by the fiscal officer. This is the perfect opportunity to explain to the nonfinancial users of the report what is happening financially within the entity, why it is happening, and its potential impacts.

A more detailed discussion of the MD&A can be found later in the plan.

Basic Financial Statements

Government-wide Financial Statements The statement of net assets and the statement of activities display information about the County as a whole. These statements include the financial activities of the primary government and its component units, except for the fiduciary funds of the primary government and component units that are fiduciary in nature, since their resources are not available to finance the government's programs. Those funds and component units should be reported only in the statements of fiduciary net assets and changes in net assets. The activity of the internal service funds is eliminated to avoid "doubling up" revenues and expenses. The statements distinguish between those activities of the County that are governmental and those that are business-type activities and between the primary government and its discretely presented component units.

The government-wide financial statements are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. These statements should report all of the assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses, and gains and losses of the County.

The focus of the government-wide financial statements should be on the primary government, as defined in Statement 14. Separate rows and columns should be used to distinguish between the primary government and its discretely presented component units. A total column should be presented for the primary government. A total column for the entity as a whole may be presented but is not required. Prior year data may be presented in the government-wide statements but also are not required.

Separate rows and columns also should be used to distinguish between the governmental and business-type activities of the primary government. Governmental activities are financed through taxes, intergovernmental revenues, and other nonexchange revenues. Business-type activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged to external parties for goods or services. These activities are usually reported in enterprise funds.

The terms activity and fund are not synonymous; that is, "activity" generally refers to programs or services, whereas a fund is an accounting and reporting device. A single fund could account for several activities and a single activity could be accounted for in multiple funds. As previously indicated, the statement of activities usually follows the categorizations used in the fund financial statements - governmental activities are those that are usually accounted for in governmental funds and business-type activities are those that usually are accounted for in enterprise funds. Nevertheless, governments can realign their activities if they believe that it more faithfully represents their operating objectives and philosophies. The reconciliations from the governmental and enterprise fund financial statements to the government-wide statements would explain the reclassification.

Statement of Net Assets

The statement of net assets reports all financial and capital resources of the County's governmental and business-type activities. Fiduciary funds are excluded. Internal service funds are combined with the

GAAP Conversion Plan

activity that is the predominant participant in the fund. Governments are encouraged to present the statement in a format that displays assets less liabilities equal net assets, although the traditional balance sheet format (assets equal liabilities plus net assets) may be used. Regardless of the format used, however, the statement of net assets should report the difference between assets and liabilities as net assets and not as fund balance or equity.

Governments are encouraged to present assets and liabilities in order of their relative liquidity. An assets' liquidity would be determined by how readily it is expected to be converted to cash and whether restrictions limit the government's ability to use the resources. A liability's liquidity is based on when cash is expected to be used to liquidate it. The liquidity of an asset or liability may be determined by assessing the average liquidity of the class of assets or liabilities to which it belongs, even though individual balances may be significantly more or less liquid than others in the same class and some items may have both current and noncurrent elements. Liabilities whose average maturities are greater than one year should be reported in two components - the amount due within one year and the amount due in more than one year.

Use of a classified statement of net assets, which distinguishes between all current and long-term assets and liabilities, is also acceptable.

The difference between a government's assets and its liabilities is its net assets, Net assets should be displayed in three components - invested in capital assets, net of related debt; restricted (distinguishing between major categories of restrictions); and unrestricted.

Invested in capital assets, net of related debt consists of capital assets, including any restricted capital assets, less both accumulated depreciation and the outstanding balances of any bonds, mortgages, notes, or other borrowings that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction, or improvement of those assets. If there are significant unspent related debt proceeds at year-end, the portion of the debt attributable to the unspent proceeds should not be included in the calculation of invested in capital assets, net of related debt. Rather, that portion of the debt should be included in the same net assets component as the unspent proceeds - for example, restricted for capital projects.

Question 90 in the implementation guide for GASB 34 provides guidance for determining unspent proceeds. It states, "The precision with which the unspent proceeds can be determined depends on the government's accounting records. Most governments are required to, or choose to, account for bond issues separately - either in separate funds or in an account or memorandum fashion in a multipupose fund - and can identify what has been spent and what remains. Those governments whose accounting systems do not lend themselves to that type of specific tracking should use their best estimates - in a manner that can be documented - to determine the unspent portion."

Net assets, restricted includes that portion of net assets where constraints are placed on the assets use by either external parties (e.g., creditors or grantors) or through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. For this purpose, enabling legislation authorizes a government to assess, levy, charge, or otherwise mandate payment of resources from external resource providers and includes a legally enforceable requirement that those resources be used only for the specific purposes stipulated in the legislation. The basic concept is that restrictions are not unilaterally established by the reporting government itself, and cannot be removed without the consent of those imposing the restrictions or through formal due process.

At a minimum the restricted net assets include capital projects, debt service, and other purposes (primarily special revenue funds and unclaimed monies in the general fund). Special revenue fund resources should be reviewed carefully to be sure they meet the definition of restricted since the use of special revenue funds is not limited to legally restricted resources. NCGA Statement 1, paragraph 23, states that funds may also be created by the governing board to achieve sound and expeditious financial administration and reporting or to comply with grant or contract accounting and financial reporting requirements. The

GAAP Conversion Plan

purpose for which the resources are restricted needs to be narrower than that of the reporting unit in which it is reported. For instance, resources that are required to be used for governmental activities are not considered restricted in the governmental activities column in the statement of net assets, but those that are required to be used for law enforcement, for example, would be considered restricted.

Net assets, unrestricted consists of net assets that do not meet the definition of "restricted" or "invested in capital assets, net of related debt."

Statement of Activities

The statement of activities presents a comparison between direct expenses and program revenues for each program or function of the County's governmental activities and for the business-type activities of the County. Direct expenses are those that are specifically associated with a service, program or department and therefore clearly identifiable to a particular function. Indirect costs may be allocated among the various functions or programs. If indirect costs are allocated, direct and indirect expenses should be presented in separate columns to enhance comparability of direct expenses between governments that allocate indirect costs and those that do not. Additionally it may be necessary to allocate fringe benefits among the various functions or programs if they are charged to a single account such as general fund PERS. Program revenues include charges paid by the recipient of the goods or services offered by the program, grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular program and interest earned on those restricted grants which also restrict any related interest earnings to support a particular program. The comparison of direct expenses with program revenues identifies the extent to which each business segment or governmental function is self-financing or draws from the general revenues of the County.

All revenues are general revenues unless they are required to be reported as program revenues. All taxes, even those levied for a specific purpose, are general revenues. Taxes may be presented by the purpose for which they were levied within the general revenues.

Contributions to term and permanent endowments, contributions to permanent fund principal, special and extraordinary items, and transfers between governmental and business-type activities should each be reported separately from, but in the same manner as, general revenues. That is, these sources of financing the net cost of the government's programs should be reported at the bottom of the statement of activities to arrive at the all-inclusive change in net assets for the period.

Because some entities receive term and permanent endowments, GASB concluded that, based on the unavailabilty of the principal portion of these revenues to finance program costs it would be inappropriate to report them as reductions of program costs. Although some argue that term endowments eventually become available to finance programs, the Board decided that because of the uncertainty of the timing of release of most term restrictions (such as the death of the provider), it would be more appropriate to report these endowments in the same manner as permanent endowments.

Permanent funds are used to report resources that are legally restricted to the extent that only earnings, and not principal, may be used for purposes that support the government's programs - that is for the benefit of the government or its citizenry. Permanent funds do not include private-purpose trust funds, which should be used to report situations where the government is required to use the principal or earnings for the benefit of individuals, private organizations, or other governments.

Extraordinary items are transactions or other events that are both unusual in nature and infrequent in occurrence. Extraordinary items should be reported separately at the bottom of the statement of activities. Special items are significant transactions or other events within the control of management that are either unusual in nature or infrequent in occurrence. Special items should also be reported separately in the statement of activities, before extraordinary items, if any. In addition, governments should disclose in the

GAAP Conversion Plan

notes to the financial statements any significant transactions or other events that are either unusual or infrequent but not within the control of management.

In the process of aggregating data for the statement of activities, some amounts reported as interfund activity should be eliminated or reclassified. After eliminations, the transfers that remain are those between governmental activities and business-type activities.

Fund Financial Statements During the year, the County segregates transactions related to certain County functions or activities in separate funds in order to aid financial management and to demonstrate legal compliance. Fund financial statements are designed to present financial information of the County at this more detailed level. The focus of governmental and enterprise fund financial statements is on major funds.

The fund financial statements (modified accrual information) will be presented primarily as they appeared in the old model, with the following changes:

Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds The Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds will include separate columns for the general fund and each major fund (see section on major funds), all other governmental funds, total governmental funds.

This statement will exclude columns for reporting the General Fixed Assets Account Group and the General Long-Term Obligations Account Group that were previously reported under the old model.

Component Units are no longer reported on the Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds.

Fiduciary Funds will no longer be reported on the Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds, as they are required to be reported on a full accrual basis under the new reporting model.

The Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds will include a reconciliation between total governmental fund balances as reported on the modified accrual basis and total net assets of governmental activities as reported on the full accrual basis.

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds The Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds will include separate columns for the general fund and each major fund, all other governmental funds, and total governmental funds.

Component Units are no longer reported on the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds

Fiduciary Funds will no longer be reported on the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds, as they are required to be reported on a full accrual basis under the new reporting model.

The Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds will include a reconciliation between the total net change in fund balances for all governmental funds as reported on the modified accrual basis and the change in net assets of governmental activities as reported on the full accrual basis.

This statement will include special and extraordinary items. These categories are presented after the other financial sources and uses. Special items are items under management's control that are either unusual in nature or infrequent in occurrence. Extraordinary items are items not under management's control that are both unusual in nature and infrequent in occurrence.

Definitions of certain accounts (debt proceeds and interfund transactions) are modified by the new reporting model. Specific guidance regarding these changes can be found in GASB 34 and GAAFR.

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Budget and Actual

GASB 34 requires the presentation of budgetary comparison schedules, as required supplementary information (RSI), for the general fund and each major special revenue fund that has a legally adopted budget. The County may elect to report budgetary comparison statements for the general fund and each major special revenue fund as part of the basic financial statements, rather than RSI. This approach is recommended by the Auditor of State Department of Local Government Services. Counties electing to prepare a CAFR, and participate in the GFOA certificate of excellence program are encouraged to present supplementary budgetary schedules for all funds that are legally required to be budgeted.

GASB 34 requires the budgetary schedules to reflect the original budget and final budget amounts along with the actual activity for the general and each major special revenue fund. A variance column is optional. Supplementary budgetary schedules are not required to include an original budget column, but inclusion is optional.

The purpose of budgetary statements or schedules is to demonstrate compliance (or non-compliance) with state or local statutes. The statements or schedules are therefore presented using the basis of accounting that is prescribed by state or local statute, and are prepared, subject to reclassification, using the amounts as they appear on the books of the County after the year-end closing.

Each budgetary comparison statement or schedule may have four columns of figures. The first column will be labeled "original budget", the second "final budget", the third "actual", and the fourth "variance". In the original budget column the expenditure figures represent the amounts from the first appropriated budget that covered the entire year, including encumbrances amounts automatically carried over from prior years. The original budgeted revenue figures will be the amounts on the certificate of estimated resources in place at the time the original budget was adopted. In the final budget column, the revenue figures represent the amounts from the final certificate of estimated resources requested during that year. The expenditure/expense figures represent the total of all appropriation measures passed prior to year end plus the carry-over encumbrances from the prior year. Figures presented in the actual column as revenues are the amounts of cash received during the year; expenditures/expenses are the disbursements made during the year plus outstanding encumbrances at fiscal year end. The variance column presents the difference between the final budgeted and actual amounts.

If a County elects to prepare a comprehensive annual financial report, additional budgetary schedules will be presented for individual funds. The level of presentation for revenues will stay the same. The level of reporting for expenditures will match the level at which budgetary controls are maintained in the financial records of the school district (generally fund/department/object).

GASB 34 requires the County to include between the beginning and end of year fund balance figures a reconciling account "Prior Year Encumbrances Appropriated". A specific example will be included in the budgetary conversion program.

This will be discussed in more detail in the Budgetary Reporting section of this plan.

Statement of Net Assets - Proprietary Funds This statement presents assets and liabilities categorized as current and noncurrent and net assets categorized as invested in capital assets, net of related debt, restricted, or unrestricted. Each major enterprise fund is presented along with the total nonmajor enterprise funds, total enterprise funds, and total internal service funds.

Retained Earnings and Contributed Capital are no longer reported for proprietary funds.

Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Fund Net Assets This statement presents operating revenues, operating expenses, nonoperating revenues and expenses, contributions and transfers for each major enterprise fund, total nonmajor enterprise funds, total enterprise funds, and total internal service funds.

Statement of Cash Flows The statement of cash flows is required for all proprietary funds. This statement presents cash receipts and payments classified according to whether they were generated from operating, non-capital financing, capital and related financing, or investing activities.

There is very little change in the cash flow statement between the old and new reporting models with the exception that the statement must be presented using the direct method along with the required reconciliation of operating income to net cash provided or used by operating activities. In addition any noncash investing, capital, and financing activities must be presented.

Statement of Fiduciary Net Assets This statement includes information about the assets, liabilities, and net assets for all of the four fiduciary fund types of the primary government, as well as any component units that are fiduciary in nature. The statement should provide a separate column for each fund type - pension (and other employee benefit) trust funds, investment trust funds, private purpose trust funds, and agency funds. Agency fund assets should equal liabilities.

This statement was not previously reported under the old reporting model.

Statement of Changes in Fiduciary Net Assets This statement should include information about the additions to, deductions from, and net increase (or decrease) for the year in net assets for each fiduciary fund type. It should provide information about significant year-to-year changes in net assets. Agency funds should not be presented in this statement.

This statement was not previously reported under the old reporting model.

Notes to the Financial Statements The notes to the financial statements should communicate information essential for fair presentation of the financial statements that is not displayed on the face of the financial statements. As such, the notes are an integral part of the basic financial statements. The notes should focus on the the primary government - specifically, its governmental activities, business-type activities, major funds, and nonmajor funds in the aggregate. The notes to the financial statements should be reported in conformity with GASB Statement 38, "Certain Financial Statement Note Disclosures."

Notes to the financial statements are information appended to financial statements that is essential to a user's understanding of the financial position and changes in financial position of the reporting unit, but that either does not meet the criteria for recognition in a financial statement or provides more detail about recognized amounts than can appropriately be included in the body of a financial statement. Notes are usually in narrative form but may be quantitative, with appropriate explanations, including measures other than dollars. Note may include up to two prior years of similar information, for comparative purposes.

Notes should have a clear and demonstrable relationship to information in financial statements to which they are appended and should be essential to a user's understanding of those financial statements. In this context, "essential to a user's understanding" means so important as to be indispensable to a user with reasonable knowledge of (a) the financial activities of governments, (b) basic accounting principles, and (c) the basic terminology of governmental finance and accounting, and who is willing to study the information with reasonable diligence.

Notes to financial statements should achieve a high level of objectivity and verifiability. Unlike financial statements, notes may include management's objective explanation of recognized amounts and related known facts, contingencies, subsequent events, measurement methods, accounting policies, and other information essential to understanding the financial statements. However, notes should not include either

(a) subjective assessments of the effects of reported information on the reporting unit's future financial position or (b) predictions about the effects of future events on future financial position.

Information that meets the definition of and reporting criteria for notes to the financial statements should be reported in that manner. Disclosure as supplementary information (including required supplementary information, management's discussion and analysis, and other supplementary information) is not an adequate substitute.

MEASUREMENT FOCUS AND BASIS OF ACCOUNTING

The information that must be recorded in the financial records and reported in the financial statements is determined based on what the accountant is trying to measure. This measurement focus differs between governmental and proprietary funds. Governmental fund reporting focuses primarily on the sources, uses and balances of current available expendable financial resources. Proprietary fund and entity-wide reporting use the economic resources measurement focus.

The criteria which establish when revenues and expenditures/expenses are recognized and reported in a fund is called the basis of accounting. During the year, the County currently uses the cash basis of accounting, in which revenues are recorded when received in cash and expenditures are recorded when paid, through out the year. When preparing financial statements in accordance with GAAP, the basis of accounting will change and, like the measurement focus, will differ between governmental (modified accrual basis) and proprietary funds (accrual basis) for the fund financial statements.

Fund Financial Statements

Governmental Funds

As opposed to a corporation, the continued existence of governmental entities is not determined by their ability to generate a profit through the marketing of goods and services. Rather the government is faced with a seemingly inexhaustible demand for increased goods and services that must be addressed with limited resources; and, in governmental funds, revenues generally are not increased through the provision of additional services. Instead, revenues are provided from general sources such as property taxes, sales taxes, grants etc. and then allocated at the discretion of the legislative body to provide the services they feel deserve priority. This disparity between the demand for services and the ability to provide them coupled with the fact that providing services depletes resources rather than increasing them places a priority on identifying the available sources of general revenues and the purposes to which the resources were allocated. The measurement focus is therefore on the sources and amounts of dollars that were available during the period and the identification of how the dollars were used.

In accounting terms, the measurement focus for governmental funds is on the sources and uses of current available financial resources. Current available financial resources include cash and those other assets which will become cash soon enough after year end to be available to pay for current year operations. This is an attempt to match the assets to be received and the revenues they represent to the year that they will finance. The number of days after year end in which these assets can be received in cash and still be used to pay off prior year operations is called the available period. To the extent these assets are measurable at year end and reasonably assured of being received in the available period, they may be recognized as revenue of the current year. A major part of the conversion process is the identification of these assets at year end.

Expenditures are defined as uses of current available financial resources. A use of financial resources includes not only the payment of cash but also the incurrence of a legal obligation (a liability) whose future payment will require the use of current available financial resources. Another part of the conversion process is the identification of these liabilities at year end and the recording of the corresponding expenditures.

The assets and liabilities identified at year end will be recorded on the balance sheet. In addition to the assets to be received in the available period, the balance sheet will include assets, such as cash and supplies, that remain at year end and can be used for the upcoming year's operation. Any receivable which will not be collected in the available period should be offset by a deferred revenue. Fund balance will be the difference between the assets and the liabilities and will represent the amount of resources that are available to finance the upcoming year.

Proprietary Funds

Proprietary funds represent those funds of the County which are operated similarly to profit-oriented corporations. Unlike governmental funds, the major source of revenue in proprietary funds is a direct charge to the individuals receiving the service. The intent is to know to what extent the charge pays for the cost of providing the service. The measurement focus is therefore on profit or loss.

Revenues are recognized when they are earned, i.e. when the service is provided. Expenditures are not measured. Expenses are measured. Expenses are the costs of providing the services. They are recorded when they are incurred. To better understand the difference between expenditures and expenses, consider the purchase of a \$10,000 truck with an anticipated useful life of five years. The purchase of the truck for \$10,000 is a use of financial resources and would be recorded in a governmental fund as an expenditure. The purchase of the truck in a proprietary fund represents the exchange of one asset (cash) for another (equipment). No expense is recorded until the truck is used in providing services. The expense of using the truck for a year, assuming the truck has no value at the end of its five year useful life, is \$2,000.

Since the focus is on determining profit or loss, all assets associated with providing goods or services are reported on the balance sheet of a proprietary fund, as are all liabilities. The difference between assets and liabilities is net assets and is reported as invested in capital assets, net of related debt, restricted or unrestricted.

Government-Wide Financial Statements

Capital assets and long-term obligations not associated with the proprietary funds are not included in the fund financial statements. These assets and liabilities are reported on the government-wide statement of net assets in the governmental activities column. Net assets are also reported as invested in capital assets, net of related debt, restricted, or unrestricted. The government-wide financial statements are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting.

Conversion Process

The conversion of cash basis financial statements to statements that conform to generally accepted accounting principles is a process of creating a balance sheet or statement of net assets. If presenting GAAP financial statements for the first time or if implementing a new GASB statement such as 34 (the new reporting model), the prior year balance sheet or statement of net assets may need to be restated to show what they would have been had GAAP or the new statement been used then.

The creation of the balance sheet amounts and the adjustment of the revenue and expenditure or expense accounts to the appropriate basis of accounting are accomplished through journal entries. There are three types of journal entries that may be necessary. A restatement entry may be appropriate. Annually a reversing entry and an adjusting entry are typical for many accruals. Governmental activities may involve separate entries for the modified accrual basis of accounting and the accrual basis of accounting.

Sample entries will be provided in the various sections of this plan that deal with balance sheet items. Sample trial balances which are used to record the journal entries are also discussed.

PROGRAM REVENUES

THEORY

Program revenue is a term used in connection with the government-wide statement of activities. They are revenues that derive directly from the program itself or from parties outside the reporting government's taxpayers or citizenry, as a whole. They reduce the net cost of the function to be financed from the government's general revenues.

Generally accepted accounting principles require that the government-wide statement of activities be presented using a net-cost format. That is, in the statement of activities, outside revenues directly related to individual functions (user fees and charges, restricted grants, and contributions) are to be presented as a reduction of the net cost for providing program services. This format enables a government to arrive at the net amount of program cost to be financed from the government's own resources.

Government's frequently dedicate a portion of their own resources to support specific functions. Such amounts do not constitute program revenues, despite their close relationship with specific functions. Therefore, to avoid any potential confusion, generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) require that a government describe in the summary of significant accounting polices the types of transactions that are reported as program revenues.

Some functional activities are financed, in whole or in part, with resources obtained from parties outside the government. GAAP require that such program revenues be presented separately as a reduction of the total expense of the benefitting functional activities to arrive at the net expense of each. Program revenues include the following:

amounts received from those who purchase, use, or directly benefit from a program.

amounts received from parties outside the reporting entity's citizenry (such as grants and contributions) that are restricted to one or more specific programs. For multipurpose grants, the amount attributable to each program must be identified in either the grant award or the grant application to qualify as program revenues. Reimbursement-type multipurpose grants automatically meet this test. Multipurpose grants that do not provide for specific identification of the programs and amounts should be reported as general revenues.

earnings on investments that are legally restricted for a specific program (such as certain endowments and permanent funds or invested grant proceeds).

The statement of activities should separately report three categories of program revenues: charges for services, program-specific operating grants and contributions, and program-specific capital grants and contributions. These three categories may be split further by specific sources of program revenues under the three broad categories.

Charges for services include revenues based on exchange or exchange-like transactions. These revenues arise from charges to customers or applicants who purchase, use, or directly benefit from the goods, services, or privileges provided. Revenues in the category include fees charged for specific services, such as water use or garbage collection; licenses and permits, such as dog licenses, liquor licenses, and building permits; operating special assessments, such as for street cleaning or special street lighting; and any other amounts charged to service recipients. Payments from other governments that are exchange transactions should be reported as charges for services. For example when the City of Example reimburses Generic County for boarding City of Example prisoners charges for services for safety services are reported.

GAAP Conversion Plan

Charges for services should be reported separately from grants and contributions in the function in which they are generated, even if they are used for some other purpose. Thus lottery revenues would be reported in the function responsible for the lottery, even if the revenues were dedicated to another function (for example, education). Fees and charges do not need to be restricted to the function which generates them.

Program-specific grants and contributions (operating and capital) include revenues arising from mandatory and voluntary nonexchange transactions with other governments, organizations, or individuals that are restricted for use in a particular program. Those restrictions must either be externally imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments or be imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. Enabling legislation authorizes the government to assess, levy, charge, or otherwise mandate payment of resources from external resource providers and includes a legally enforceable requirement that those resources be used only for the specific purpose stipulated in the legislation.

Operating grants and contributions should be reported separately from capital grants and contributions. Grants or contributions that can be used for either capital or operating purposes should be treated as operating grants or contributions. Reimbursements of indirect costs by grantors should be reported in the same functional category as the expenses being reimbursed (for example, general government).

It is important to note that all taxes, even those that are levied for a specific purpose, are general revenues and should be reported by type of tax - for example, sales tax, property tax, franchise tax, or income tax. The taxes can be classified by the purposes for which the taxes were levied. For example the property taxes in Generic County were reported as levied for Health - Mental Health Board, Health - Mental Retardation Board, Human Services - Children's Services, and General Fund. For this purpose, special assessments are not considered taxes, even if collected in connection with the property tax levy. Rather, operating-type special assessments should be treated as charges for services and capital-type special assessments should be treated as capital grants and contributions. Likewise, fines and forfeitures should be treated as charges for services rather than as taxes.

All revenues that do not qualify as program revenues should be reported as general revenues. General revenues should be presented immediately following the total net expense of the government's functions.

Gains on the sale of capital assets, if material, should be reported as general revenue. Immaterial gains may be handled as an adjustment to the current period's depreciation expense. Losses are not allocated to functions since they are not considered direct expenses.

Contributions to term endowments, permanent endowments, and permanent fund principal should be presented as a separate line item, immediately following general revenues. For this purpose, no distinction is necessary between term endowments and permanent endowments, even though the two are distinguished on the government-wide statement of net assets, where amounts associated with permanent endowments are classified separately as restricted assets - nonexpendable.

Earnings on endowments or permanent fund investments should be reported as program revenues if restricted to a program or programs specifically identified in the endowment or permanent fund agreement or contract. Earnings from endowments or permanent funds that finance general fund programs or general operating expenses should not be reported as program revenue. Similarly, earnings on investments not held by endowments or permanent funds may be legally restricted to specific functions or programs. For example, interest earnings on state grants may be required to be used to support a specific program. When earnings on the invested accumulated resources of a program are legally restricted to be used for that program, the net cost to be financed by the County's general revenues is reduced, and those investment earnings should be reported as program revenues.

GAAP Conversion Plan

Extraordinary items are transactions or other events that are both unusual in nature and infrequent in occurrence. Special items are significant transactions or other events within the control of management that are either unusual in nature or infrequent in occurrence.

Special and extraordinary items should be reported on a separate line after endowment and permanent fund contributions. If special items and extraordinary items occur in the same period, the two should be reported separately within a single category, with special items reported before extraordinary items. In addition, governments should disclose in the notes to the financial statements any significant transactions or other events that are either unusual or infrequent but not within the control of management.

Transfers are flows of assets (such as cash or goods) without equivalent flows of assets in return and without a requirement for repayment. Transfers between governmental activities and business-type activities is the last item reported on the government-wide statement of activities before the total change in net assets.

IDENTIFYING PROGRAM REVENUES

Background

State of Ohio and Ohio local governments maintain daily records on a cash basis State and local governments convert to GAAP at year end through journal entries For the new model, conversion is documented through trial balances on spreadsheets Trial balances are created for each governmental fund

The accounting systems we encounter do not specifically code program revenues nor identify the associated function

What we try to provide

Conversion programs that are generally applicable to Ohio local governments

Detailed programs, with an understanding that program may shrink as understanding and experience grows

Necessary information

Identify specific transactions that generate program revenues Calculate revenue amounts on full accrual basis Associate each transaction with appropriate function Classify program revenues by type Accumulate program revenues by type and function

Two methods are available

One generates information at the governmental activities level (entity wide) The second approach begins at the fund level using trial balance information

FIRST METHOD

Identification

Familiarize reviewer with definition and examples

Exchange transactions - special assessments, interest

Exchange-like transactions - licenses, permits

Nonexchange transactions - grants and contributions

Review revenue report and extract known and potential transactions that generate program revenues

Research potential transactions for program revenue determination

Finalize list of program revenue transactions

GAAP Conversion Plan

Calculation

Identify annual cash receipts for each type of transaction Adjust cash amounts to full accrual

Association

For each transaction, identify associated function

Derive from the program

Identify department where receipts originate (which generate the revenue)

Program specific operating and capital grants

Purpose restrictions should be obtained from grant documentation

Classify transactions by program revenue types

Charges for goods and services

Operating grants and contributions

Nonspecific grants

Capital grants and contributions

Accumulation

Create worksheet to accumulate results for posting to statement of activities

Potential efficiencies:

Coordinate with GASB 33 restatement process

Document program revenue type and associate revenue to a particular function while gathering receivable documentation

Having been done once, research will only need to be updated for changes in future years

SECOND METHOD

Identify program revenues by reviewing components of receipt classifications (charges for services, intergovernmental) that may contain program revenues at the fund level

Calculate revenue amounts on full accrual basis

Associate program revenues with related function

Classify program revenues by type

Accumulate results for posting on statement

Potential efficiencies:

For many funds, components of receipt classifications will already be known from receivable work or familiarity with the type of government

Revenue adjustments will also be known from receivable work

Most funds will only have one function

Type of fund and receivable work will identify program revenue type

Results can be appended to the trial and accumulated by fund

PROGRAM REVENUES CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. Determine the detailed program revenue classifications to be reported under the three broad categories of program revenues.
- 2. Prepare a list of program revenues by reviewing the detailed receipts ledger and receivables work papers section of the County for all funds with more than one transaction types.
 - A. Post to the program revenue worksheets.

GAAP Conversion Plan

- 3. Determine the cash activity, by detailed program revenue classification, to be posted to the appropriate program revenue worksheet.
- 4. Determine the modified accrual and the full accrual entries, by detailed program revenue classification, to be posted to the appropriate program revenue worksheet.
- 5. For funds with a single transaction type the program revenue may be reported in the right hand columns of the restricted net assets trial without being tracked separately tracked in a program revenue worksheet. Documentation for the justification of the assignment of the transaction type should be maintained.

ENTITY-WIDE STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS ACCOUNTS

Asset Accounts

Equity in pooled cash and cash equivalents An asset account reflecting all cash and investments held in the County treasury except for cash and investments that are legally restricted and are included in restricted assets.

Cash and cash equivalents in segregated accounts An asset account reflecting deposits with the various departments or component units of the County that are not required to be deposited into the County treasury.

Accounts receivable An account representing amounts owed on open account from private persons or organizations for goods and services furnished by the County. This includes billed and unbilled sewer receivables

Accrued interest receivable An asset account reflecting the amount of interest earned on investments but not received as of the balance sheet date.

Taxes receivable The uncollected portion of property taxes (current, deferred, and delinquent) sales taxes, and other local taxes which the County has levied.

Internal balances For the entity-wide statement of net assets, interfund receivables and payables within governmental activities and within business-type activities should be eliminated. This elimination will only leave interfund receivables and payables between governmental activities and business-type activities, which should net to zero in the primary government total.

Interfund receivable An account used to indicate amounts owed to a particular fund by another fund in the same government for goods received or services rendered or for interfund loans.

Due from other governments An asset account reflecting amounts due to the County from another government. The amount can consist of grants, shared revenues, entitlements, and charges for services rendered by the County to another government.

Materials and supplies inventory An asset account which reflects the cost of consumable materials and supplies on hand for use in operations.

Prepaid items An asset account reflecting charges paid for benefits not yet received. Prepaid items differ from deferred charges in that they are spread over a shorter period of time and are regularly recurring costs of operations.

Special assessments receivable The uncollected principal portion of special assessments which the County has levied (current, deferred, and delinquent).

Loans receivable An account used to record the CDBG revolving loans outstanding as of the date of the balance sheet.

Capital assets Assets of long-term character which are intended to be held or used, such as land, buildings, improvements other than buildings, infrastructure, and machinery and equipment. This account relates to the governmental activities general capital assets, as well as to enterprise, internal service, and trust funds. Depreciable capital assets should be disclosed separately from those not being depreciated if the government has a significant amount of these assets.

Accumulated depreciation A valuation account (contra asset) used to record the accumulation of periodic allocations of cost representing expiration of the estimated service life of capital assets.

Liability Accounts

Accounts payable Reflects amounts on open accounts owed to private persons or organizations for goods or services received by a government exclusive of amounts due to other funds of the same government or due to other governments.

Accrued wages A liability account reflecting the amount of salaries earned by the end of the year that are not paid until the following year.

Contracts payable Amounts due on contracts for goods and services furnished to a government. Amounts withheld as guarantees on contracts may be shown separately as contracts payable-retained percentage.

Interfund payable An account that reflects amounts owed by a particular fund to another fund in the same government for goods sold or services rendered or for interfund loans.

Due to other governments A liability account reflecting amounts owed by the County to another government.

Deferred revenue Amounts for which asset recognition criteria have been met, but for which revenue recognition criteria have not been met. Under the modified accrual basis of accounting, such amounts may be measurable but not available. Under the accrual and modified accrual basis of accounting, such amounts may have been received but not yet earned.

Undistributed monies Reflects amounts held by the agency funds that are awaiting distribution to others as conditions are met.

Deposits held and due to others A liability account reflecting amounts due to individuals by the County.

Accrued interest payable Reflects interest costs incurred but not due until a later date.

Notes payable For governmental funds, notes payable is a short-term fund liability intended to be repaid from taxes or other anticipated revenues, or bond anticipation notes for which the necessary legal steps for refinancing have not been taken and the ability to consummate refinancing on a long-term basis has not been demonstrated by either a post balance sheet date issuance of a long-term obligation or equity securities or a financing agreement that meets certain criteria found in FASB Statement 6, paragraph 11. For proprietary funds, the notes payable can be a short or long-term liability. The determination between long and short term is made by whether or not the necessary legal steps for refinancing have been taken and the ability to consummate refinancing on a long term basis exists. (See NCGA Interpretation 9).

Claims payable A liability account in the self insurance fund reflecting the estimated amount of claims that are probable to be paid including incurred but not reported claims as of the balance sheet date.

Long-Term Liabilities

Due within One Year A liability account for the current portion of general obligation bonds or notes, judgments payable, compensated absences, and capital lease obligations.

Due in More Than One Year A liability account for the long-term portion of general obligation bonds or notes, judgments payable, compensated absences, and capital lease obligations.

Net Assets

For the entity-wide statement, the proprietary funds statements, and the fiduciary (trust) funds, the difference between assets and liabilities is net assets. Net assets are displayed in three components as appropriate.

Invested in capital assets, net of related debt This account consists of capital assets, including any restricted capital assets, less both accumulated depreciation and the outstanding balances of any bonds, mortgages, notes, or other borrowings that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction, or improvement of those assets. If there are significant unspent related debt proceeds at year-end, the portion of the debt attributable to the unspent proceeds should not be included in the calculation of invested in capital assets, net of related debt. Rather, that portion of the debt should be included in the same net assets component as the unspent proceeds - for example, restricted for capital projects.

Net Assets Restricted for:

Capital Projects The net assets of capital project activities on the government-wide financial statements.

Debt Service The net assets of debt service activities on the government-wide financial statements.

Other Purposes The net assets of special revenue activities on the government-wide financial statements.

Net assets, unrestricted This account consists of net assets that do not meet the definition of "restricted" or "invested in capital assets, net of related debt."

It may be helpful to think in terms of posting the assets and liabilities in various columns to separate the components of net assets. For example, assume we want to show net assets categorized as (a) invested in capital assets, net of related debt, (b) restricted for capital projects, (c) restricted for debt service, (d) restricted for other purposes, and (e) unrestricted. By sorting the assets and liabilities in either column a, b, c, d, or e we can determine net assets by classification.

GAAP Conversion Plan

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES ACCOUNTS

The operating statements present all revenues, expenses, and changes in net assets for the County as a whole. The operating statement format should contain data categorized by program expenses, program revenues, and general revenues. The accounts selected for the County's financial statements are:

Expenses

Governmental Activities

General Government
Legislative and Executive
Judicial System
Public Safety
Public Works
Health
Human Services
Conservation and Recreation
Economic Development
Other
Intergovernmental

Business-Type Activities

Interest and Fiscal Charges

Sewer

Component Unit

Generic Newhope Industries, Inc.

Program Revenues

Charges for Services All charges for services, fines, forfeitures, licenses and permits that can be identified to a specific program which generates the revenue.

Operating Grants, Contributions, and Interest Operating grants, contributions, and interest whose use is restricted to a specific program expense.

Capital Grants, Contributions, and Interest Capital grants, contributions, and interest whose use is restricted to a specific program expense.

General Revenues

Property Taxes These revenue line items include real estate taxes and personal property taxes and are classified to show the purpose for which they were levied.

Sales Tax This revenue line item is for the permissive sales and use tax levied by the County.

Lodging Tax This revenue item includes the tax levied on hotel and motel rooms by the County.

Grants and Entitlements not Restricted to Specific Programs These revenues include local government funds, real and personal property rollbacks and exemptions, and the esc subsidy.

Unrestricted Contributions This includes any contributions that were not restricted to a specific purpose.

GAAP Conversion Plan

Investment Earnings Includes interest on various checking and STAROhio accounts that are not restricted for specific program expense.

Gain on Sale of Capital Assets To account for revenues received in excess of the carrying value of the capital asset.

Miscellaneous All other revenue received not designated above.

Other Resources Contributions to term and permanent endowments, contributions to permanent fund principal, special and extraordinary items, and transfers between governmental and business-type activities should each be reported separately from, but in the same manner as, general revenues. That is, these sources of financing the net cost of the government's programs should be reported at the bottom of the statement of activities to arrive at the all-inclusive change in net assets for the period.

Contributions to term and permanent endowments Because some entities receive term and permanent endowments, GASB concluded that, based on the unavailability of the principal portion of these revenues to finance program costs it would be inappropriate to report them as reductions of program costs. Although some argue that term endowments eventually become available to finance programs, the Board decided that because of the uncertainty of the timing of release of most term restrictions (such as the death of the provider), it would be more appropriate to report these endowments in the same manner as permanent endowments.

Contributions to permanent fund principal Permanent funds are used to report resources that are legally restricted to the extent that only earnings, and not principal, may be used for purposes that support the government's programs - that is for the benefit of the government or its citizenry. Permanent funds do not include private-purpose trust funds, which should be used to report situations where the government is required to use the principal or earnings for the benefit of individuals, private organizations, or other governments.

Special and Extraordinary Items

Special Items Significant transactions or other events within the control of management that are either unusual in nature or infrequent in occurrence are special items. They should be presented separately in the statement of activities before extraordinary items, if any. Any significant transactions or other events that are either unusual or infrequent but not within the control of management should be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements

Extraordinary Items Transactions or other events that are both unusual in nature and infrequent in occurrence are extraordinary items. They should be reported separately at the bottom of the statement of activities.

Transfers

Transfers In the process of aggregating data for the statement of activities, some amounts reported as interfund activity should be eliminated or reclassified. After eliminations, the transfers that remain are those between governmental activities and business-type activities.

These accounts are the ones we selected to use for Generic County. This listing is not intended to be all inclusive. Other choices are available. Preparing draft financial statements is critical as that process will involve the selection of the relevant accounts. Using the proper accounts throughout the entire conversion process (i.e., on all the trial balances) will allow the accounts to be consistent and to be in the same order for the various trial balances. The more similar the trial balance accounts are to the financial statement accounts, the easier it will be for the information to flow through the process.

GAAP Conversion Plan

ILLUSTRATION OF THE CONVERSION PROCESS

To illustrate the process for recognizing additional revenues, assume the County general fund had an intergovernmental receivable of \$50,000 of which \$25,000 was received in the available period at the beginning of the year and was recognized in the prior year as revenue. The amount received outside the available period was not reflected in the prior year statements. Further assume the County has a similar receivable of \$60,000 of which \$30,000 will be received in the available period at the end of the year.

The following journal entries assume the County is utilizing separate journal entry files for modified and full accrual statements.

Journal Entries to record the beginning balance:

Fund Financial Statements (Modified Accrual Basis):

Intergovernmental Receivable \$25,000

Deferred Revenues \$25,000

Government-wide Statements (Accrual Basis):

Deferred Revenues \$25,000

Net Assets, Unrestricted \$25,000

Journal Entries to reverse the beginning balance:

Fund Financial Statements (Modified Accrual Basis):

Deferred Revenues \$25,000

Intergovernmental Revenues 25,000

Intergovernmental Receivable \$50,000

Government-wide Financial Statements (Accrual Basis):

Intergovernmental Revenues \$25,000

Deferred Revenues \$25,000

Journal Entries to record the ending balance:

Fund Financial Statements (Modified Accrual Basis):

Intergovernmental Receivable \$60,000

Deferred Revenues \$30,000 Intergovernmental Revenues 30,000

Government-wide Financial Statements (Accrual Basis):

Deferred Revenues \$30,000

Intergovernmental Revenues \$30,000

TRIAL BALANCES AND WORKSHEETS

The purpose of the trial balances is to account for the cash activity (from the budgetary schedules) and the necessary adjusting journal entries to convert the cash financial data to GAAP financial data. From the trial balances all GAAP financial statements can be generated There are several trial balances involved in implementing GASB 34. Descriptions of each type of trial balance used for the governmental funds and governmental activities.

Restatement Trial Balance

Since the County had not previously adopted GASB Interpretation 6 and GASB Statement 33, they were implemented at the same time they implemented GASB Statement 34. This trial identifies all restatements necessary for the implementation. Any correction of prior periods may also be done on this trial as well. This trial will first summarize all the restatements necessary on a modified accrual basis and then to convert to the accrual basis. The total of the debit and credit entries for each set of columns must equal. A consolidation trial balance would then be used to complete the calculation of the beginning of the year net assets amount for governmental activities.

RESTATEMENT TRIAL BALANCE CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. A trial balance must be established for each fund. The balance sheet portion (assets, liabilities, and equity) of all trial balances should be set up like the example provided. All trial balance formats should be identical so combining and basic statements can be easily generated. Revenues and expenditures/expenses will differ between governmental and proprietary funds. However, for the restatement trial, the adjustments would be limited to the balance sheet.
- 2. Once a trial balance has been established, the prior year's balance sheet should be posted into the balance sheet columns of the trial.
- 3. Any corrections to prior periods should be posted in the adjustments columns. These effect of those entries are included in the adjusted balance sheet columns.
- 4. Any adjustments necessary to implement GASB Interpretation 6 should be posted in the interpretation 6 adjustments columns. This interpretation provides guidance regarding when to recognize fund liabilities on a modified accrual basis. For further guidance see the compensated absence section of this plan.
- 5. Any adjustments necessary to implement GASB Statement 33 should be posted in the GASB 33 adjustments columns. This statement provides guidance regarding when to recognize receivables and related revenues for nonexchange transactions. The receivables section of this plan discusses this in more detail.
- 6. The preceding generates the modified accrual financial statement and roll-up information. This information is the starting point for the modified accrual trial balance, which is discussed later in this section of the plan.
- 7. Any entries to be recorded at the fund level to convert from the modified accrual basis to the accrual basis should be posted to the accrual adjustments columns. These columns are for identifying restricted net assets at the beginning of the year. These entries include such things as noncapital related debt (i.e., compensated absences and unpaid pension obligations) and revenues which were deferred under the modified accrual basis that should be considered revenue under the accrual basis.

GAAP Conversion Plan

- 8. The accrual reclassifications columns are for various reclassifications that are necessary to convert from the modified accrual basis to the accrual basis. This would included reclassifying fund balances to the various classifications of net assets, as well as considering reclassifying compensated absences to long-term liabilities due within one year and due in more than one year. This reclassification may be helpful but is not necessary to restate net assets since it does not affect total net assets.
- 9. All of the above will generate the fund financial statement and roll-up information on the accrual basis of accounting. This information is the beginning basis for the restricted net assets trial balance.

Modified Accrual Trial Balance

This trial balance is used to generate the modified accrual basis fund financial statements. It serves to combine the prior year restated modified accrual balances, any prior period restatements not included in the restatement trial balance, the modified accrual reversing entries, the cash transactions, the modified accrual adjusting entries, and any modified accrual audit adjustments to generate fund financial statement amounts. The rows of the trial balance are the assets, liabilities, fund balance, revenue accounts and expenditure accounts that will appear on the fund financial statements. The total of the debit and credit entries for each set of columns must equal. All asset and expenditure accounts normally carry a debit balance while liabilities, fund balance, and revenue accounts normally carry credit balances.

MODIFIED ACCRUAL TRIAL BALANCE CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. A trial balance must be established for each governmental fund. All trial balance formats should be identical so that combining and basic statements can easily be generated.
- 2. The beginning balances come from either the restatement trial modified accrual roll-up column, if applicable, or from the prior year report.
- 3. Post modified accrual reversing entries to reverse the adjusted balances established at the beginning of the year.
- 4. Post cash transactions for the current year.
- 5. Post modified accrual adjusting entries.
- 6. Foot and cross-foot all columns and rows to ensure balances are correct.

Restricted Net Assets (Full Accrual) Trial Balance

The restricted net assets trial balance is used to reclassify fund balance to net assets, note any appropriate restrictions of net assets, and distinguish between program revenues (charges for services, operating grants and contributions, and capital grants and contributions) and general revenues. It provides for the accrual reversing and adjusting entries at the fund level, and has a column for posting any accrual audit adjustments. The rows of the trial balance are the assets, liabilities, net assets, revenue accounts and expense accounts that will appear on the government-wide financial statements. The total of the debit and credit entries for each set of columns must equal. All asset and expense accounts normally carry a debit balance while liabilities, fund balance/net assets, and revenue accounts normally carry credit balances.

RESTRICTED NET ASSETS TRIAL BALANCE CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. A trial balance must be established for each governmental fund that will be reported in the annual report. All trial balance formats should be identical so that combining and basic statements can easily be generated.
- 2. The beginning balances either come from the restatement trial accrual roll-up info column if applicable or from the prior year trial balances.
- 3. Post modified accrual reversing entries to reverse the adjusted balances established at the beginning of the year.
- 4. Post accrual reversing entries to reverse the adjusted balances established at the beginning of the year.
- 5. Post cash transactions for the current year.
- 6. Post modified accrual adjusting entries.
- 7. Post accrual adjusting entries.
- 8. Make any accrual reclassifications necessary to convert from modified accrual to full accrual (IE. program revenues, classification of any general revenues (i.e. taxes by purpose, etc.) fund balance to net assets, and compensated absences to long term liabilities due within one year and due in more than one year).
- 9. Foot and cross-foot all columns and rows to ensure balances are correct.

Capital Assets Worksheet

The capital assets worksheet is created to accumulate all information pertaining to capital assets to be carried forward to the consolidated trial balance. There are specific columns included for tracking this information. They include beginning balances, additions, deductions, depreciation, transfers and reclassifications. The purpose of the worksheet is to facilitate the audit process by splitting activity related to capital assets into its components.

Capital-Related Debt Worksheet

The capital-related debt worksheet needs is created to accumulate all information pertaining to capital-related debt to be carried forward to the consolidated trial balance. There are specific columns included for tracking this information. They include beginning balances, additions, payments, advance refunding, amortization of premium/discount, amortization of gain/loss, amortization of deferred charges, accrued interest, reclassifications, and error corrections or audit adjustments. The purpose of the worksheet is to facilitate the activity related to capital debt into its components.

Consolidation Trial Balance

This trial balance is used to add in the internal service funds that are considered governmental activities, to eliminate interfund activities and balances, to enter capital asset and debt activity, any other adjustments, and any accrual audit adjustments. The rows of the trial balance are the assets, liabilities, net assets, revenue, and expense accounts that will appear on the government-wide financial statements. All asset and expense accounts normally carry a debit balance while liabilities, net assets, and revenue accounts normally carry credit balances.

GAAP Conversion Plan

The first column on the trial represents the sum of the amounts for all governmental funds from the restricted net assets trial balances. A worksheet is usually prepared where each fund is posted and added together. The final column on the worksheet then becomes the first column on the consolidation trial.

CONSOLIDATION TRIAL BALANCE CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. Each fund should have an restricted net assets (accrual) trial balance. The governmental fund trials (these include general, special revenue, debt service, capital projects, and permanent) are added together to come up with one total. These totals are posted in the governmental activities columns. It may prove helpful to summarize the combining process in spreadsheets to provide audit trail.
- 2. Since the internal service fund's predominate customers are part of governmental activities, the fund is added to the governmental activities.
- 3. For ease in following the adjustments, the interfund elimination columns are split into two segments.
 - A. Since the internal service fund is included with the governmental activities, any activity between the governmental funds and the internal service fund activity need to be eliminated. This is to help show the County as one entity without doubling up those expenses and revenues. This is discussed in the interfund elimination section of this plan.
 - The County has one internal service fund which is for self insurance.

 The revenue for the internal service fund comes from the premiums paid from the various funds for their portion of the claims that will be paid.

 On a budgetary basis, this revenue is reported as charges for services in the internal service funds and to various expenditure functions in the other funds. The internal service fund has different expense functions than the program expenses for the other governmental funds. The profit or loss of the internal service fund needs to be reclassified to the various expenses appearing on the statement of activities. This reclassification is based on the method of allocation used by the County to charge the various functions for internal service fund services during the year.
 - B. Transfers that went from one governmental fund to another were eliminated to only leave those transfers that were between governmental activities and business-type activities.

The capital asset adjustments columns are used to post the capital asset beginning balances to the statement of net assets and the journal entries to record depreciation expense, capital asset additions, capital asset deletions including any gain or loss on disposal. These columns should be supported by and posted from the Capital Asset Worksheet. For the initial GASB 34 implementation we posted the general infrastructure to separate columns because the amounts were not available until rather late in the process. We wanted to simplify the late addition for audit by keeping it completely separate.

The debt adjustments columns are used to post the beginning long-term debt and the journal entries to record any new issues, any debt principal payments, the accretion of any discounts, the amortization of any deferred charges, any gain or loss on refunding debt, and the interest accrual entries for governmental debt. These columns should be supported by and posted from the Debt Worksheet.

The other adjustments columns are for any other adjustments that are not included in the previous columns but may be needed to prevent the financial statements from being misstated.

The audit adjustments columns are for any adjustment the auditors may propose that do not carry through from the trials or will affect the other columns on this trial.

The governmental activities financial statements columns combine the results of all the other columns to provide the financial statement information.

The roll-up information column summarized the governmental activities financial statements columns. This column is where you can verify that assets equal liabilities plus net assets and that net assets from the balance sheet portion of the trial equal net assets from the revenue and expense portion of the trial.

BUDGETARY REPORTING

THEORY

Generally accepted accounting principles require either the presentation of budgetary comparison statements for the general fund and each major special revenue fund in the basic financial statements or as schedules as required supplementary information (RSI). Counties are encouraged to present budgetary schedules for any major debt service or capital projects funds, any nonmajor special revenue, debt service, or capital projects funds, and any proprietary or trust funds in addition to those required by GAAP. Counties participating in the GFOA certificate of excellence program are required to present budgetary statements or schedules for all governmental funds that are legally required to be budgeted annually.

The purpose of budgetary statements or schedules is to demonstrate compliance (or non-compliance) with state statute. The statements are therefore presented using the basis of accounting that is prescribed by state statute and are prepared subject to reclassification using the amounts as they appear on the books of the County after the year-end closing. GASB Statement No. 34 also requires reporting the original budget as well as the final budget for the general fund and each major special revenue fund in the RSI (if not presented in the basic financial statements). In addition it requires that an analysis of significant variances between original and final budgets and between final budget amounts and actual budget results for the general fund be included in management's discussion and analysis. The analysis should include any currently known reasons for those variances that are expected to have a significant effect on future services or liquidity. It would be advantageous to keep these requirements in mind and to compile the information for the analysis as the statement or schedule is being prepared.

Statement 34 establishes standards for the basic financial statements, MD&A, and certain RSI other than MD&A. It does not prescribe requirements for data presented as supplementary information - combining and individual fund statements and statistical information, for example. Governments that present additional budgetary comparisons as supplementary information may choose to, but are not required to, present that information in accordance with the provisions of paragraphs 130 and 131.

Statement or Schedule Presentation

Each budgetary comparison statement or schedule may have four columns of figures. The first column will be labeled "original budget", the second "final budget", the third "actual", and the fourth "variance". In the budget columns, the revenue figures represent the amounts from the certificates of estimated resources that were in place at the time the original budget is passed and the end of the year.

The original budget is the first complete (intended to finance the entire year) appropriated budget. The original budget should also include actual appropriation amounts automatically carried forward from prior years by law.

The final budget is the original budget adjusted by all reserves, transfers, allocations, supplemental appropriations, and other legally authorized legislative and executive changes applicable to the fiscal year, passed prior to year end.

Budgetary information will be presented by individual fund and will no longer be combined by fund type. The level of presentation for revenues will stay the same; the level of reporting for expenditures must match the level at which the commissioners adopt appropriation measures, i.e. program (public safety)/department (sheriff)/object (personal services, supplies and materials, contractual services, fringe benefits, capital outlay and other).

Each budgetary comparison statement or schedule will include two fund balance figures, one as of the beginning of the year being reported on and one as of the year end. The purpose of the budgetary fund balance figure is to identify the amount remaining that is available for appropriation in the upcoming

year. The budgetary fund balance figure that appears on each budgetary comparison statement will be cash minus encumbrances outstanding at year end.

BUDGETARY REPORTING CLIENT PROCESS AND CONVERSION PROGRAM

In order to leave an audit trail, it is recommended that a worksheet be developed to compile the budgetary information.

. Determine appropriate revenue figures to present in the budget to actual comparisons:

Budget Obtain a copy of the certificate of estimated resources in place at the time the budget was adopted and the last amended certificate requested by the County before year end. The total estimated available resources (less the balance at the beginning of the year) listed on the certificate should be the sum of the budgeted "total revenues" and the budgeted "other financing sources" found on the County's budgetary worksheets. The budgetary worksheets should reflect revenue by source; however, the certificate lists these amounts by fund only. To obtain the amounts at the detail needed for budgetary presentation, the estimated receipts from the receipts report which compares actual receipts to estimated receipts at the source level can be used provided the estimated receipts if this report ties to the final amended official certificate of estimated resources (less the balance at the beginning of the year) requested by the County before year end. If these two reports do not agree, adjust the estimated receipts on the receipt report to the certificate amount.

Actual Obtain a copy of a revenue report that identifies actual year-to-date revenues by fund and source.

Determine appropriate figures to be reflected as budget and actual expenditures:

Budget Obtain a copy of the annual appropriation ordinance together with any amendments and modifications approved by the Commissioners before year end. The budgetary statement figures will equal the current year appropriation figures from the appropriation ordinance plus the amount of carry-over encumbrances from the prior year.

Actual Obtain a report that shows actual expenditures at the departmental object level within each fund. The actual figures on the budgetary statements will equal the sum of all expenditures made during the year plus the encumbrances outstanding at year end.

Budget to GAAP Reconciliation A note to the basic financial statements showing the adjustments necessary to convert the results of operations at the end of the year on the budget basis to the GAAP basis is required for the general fund and each major special revenue fund.

CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS AND INVESTMENTS CONVERSION PROGRAM

The primary work in compiling the budgetary section will remain essentially the same, with the following change:

1. GASB 33/36 must be implemented for accrued interest receivable. The amount of accrued interest receivable must still be calculated for all interest bearing deposit accounts and investment instruments at year end. Accrued interest represents the amount of interest earned during the prior fiscal year but received in the following fiscal year. Accrued interest on interest bearing deposit accounts equals the interest earned by year end but not posted to the account by the bank until after year end. December interest posted by the bank in December but not posted to the County's records until January should be included in the financial statements as cash and cash equivalents rather than interest receivable. The calculation of the receivable remains the same, with corresponding credit being posted to Interest Income (if it was actually received within the available period) or Deferred Revenue (if it was actually received outside of the available period).

RECEIVABLES

THEORY

The purpose of this section of the plan is to identify those revenues which will generate a receivable on the balance sheet and to determine appropriate revenue recognition or deferral at year end. The easiest approach is to calculate the full accrual amount for the receivable and related revenue and then to defer the portion not received in the available period for the modified accrual basis.

If receivables are aggregated in the financial statements, the detail must be presented in the notes. For example if net receivables are presented as one amount in the statements accounts receivable, taxes receivable, special assessments receivable, and due from other governments would be broken out in the notes.

Transaction Types

Counties engage in two kinds of transactions as follows:

Exchange (and exchange-like transactions) - these transactions occur when each party receives or gives up essentially equal values.

Non-exchange transactions - these transactions occur when the County receives value without directly giving equal value in exchange.

A listing of all revenues should be classified as exchange and exchange-like or non-exchange and as program revenues or general revenues (bearing in mind program revenues will need to assigned to the appropriate program and general revenues will need to be assigned to the appropriate revenue account. For example property taxes may be levied for capital projects and for the general fund.

The following classifies recurring County transactions as exchange or non-exchange and explains the appropriate accounting treatment for each.

Exchange and Exchange-like Transactions

In exchange transactions, each party receives or gives up essentially equal value. The GASB has also identified what are called exchange-like transactions in which the values exchanged may not be quite equal or in which the benefits to the transaction may not be exclusively for the parties to the transaction. Under the full accrual basis of accounting, a receivable and revenue are recognized when the portion of the transaction that is the County's responsibility is completed resulting in the revenue being earned, to the extent the amounts are collectible and measurable. Under modified accrual, only amounts received in the available period are recognized as revenue. Amounts received outside the available period are deferred. The treatment of these items should be consistent from year to year.

Accounts Receivable

The County has numerous types of exchange transactions that are reported as accounts receivable. These include various charges for services such as sewer treatment services, court fees, conveyance fees, county auditor fees, recording fees, and sheriff department special details.

The key new issues to be considered in light of this implementation is when the revenue is earned for recognizing the receivable and the full accrual revenue and for the amount to defer as not received in the available period for the modified accrual basis.

Internal Service Fund Charges

The County operates an internal service fund for self-insurance. This fund pays health insurance claims using money received from charges for services paid by various funds of the County. Any balances due to the internal service fund would be reported as an interfund receivable.

Intergovernmental Receivable

The County boards prisoners for other governmental entities and assesses a related charge for service. Any amounts due would be reported as an intergovernmental receivable.

Special Assessments Receivable

Governmental funds are accounted for on a current resources measurement focus and use the modified accrual basis of accounting. At the end of the balance sheet year, an entry is made to record the entire amount remaining to be collected on the original levy as a receivable in the asset account "Special Assessments Receivable". All of the special assessment would be reported as deferred revenue since the amount to be received in the available period is not measurable. However, when using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting, the principal amount of the assessments would be recognized as revenue upon original levy, if collectible. Subsequent principal collections would be a reduction of the receivable. The portion of the collections representing interest should be recognized as interest as earned.

SPECIAL ASSESSMENT CLIENT PROCESS

Currently, Generic County has several special assessment bond issues outstanding. The bond issues are for the construction of sewer lines and systems. Payments from property owners are made in interest bearing semiannual installments to the County Auditor when real estate taxes are collected. All of the special assessment bonds are secured by the full faith and credit of the County if the property owner defaults. The receipt of the assessment and the payment of the debt will be reported as part of the special assessment debt service fund for financial reporting purposes. The County also has maintenance assessments that will be reported as part of the ditch maintenance special revenue fund for financial reporting purposes, and delinquent sewer assessments that will be reported as accounts receivable in the sewer fund.

At year end, an entry will be made to record the amount remaining to be collected on the original assessment as a receivable. Confirmation of current assessments collected, current assessments due, delinquent collections and outstanding delinquencies at the balance sheet date need to be obtained. A receivable will be recorded for the outstanding special assessment principal amounts.

The County has assessment cards from which totals can be computed per year. Each parcel would have to be individually added to obtain totals.

SPECIAL ASSESSMENT CONVERSION PROGRAM:

1. The following reversing journal entries should be made:

Undivided General Tax Agency Fund (For all subdivisions excluding the County):

Debit: Due to Other Governments Credit: Special Assessment Receivable

Special Assessment Debt Service and Ditch Maintenance Fund:

Debit: Deferred Revenue

Credit: Special Assessment Receivable

Sewer Fund

Debit: Charges for Services Credit: Accounts Receivable

2. The following adjusting entries should be made:

Undivided General Tax Agency Fund (For all subdivisions excluding the County):

Debit: Special Assessments Receivable

Credit: Due to Other Governments

Special Assessment Debt Service and Ditch Maintenance Fund:

Debit: Special Assessments Receivable

Credit: Deferred Revenue

Sewer Fund

Debit: Accounts Receivable Credit: Charges for Services

The portion of special assessments collected for the year that represent interest should be reclassified to interest and fiscal charges from special assessments assuming all cash collections were recorded as special assessments in the cash basis transactions.

For the accrual basis the deferred revenue recognized in the debt service and special revenue funds would be recognized as revenue (charges for services or capital contribution, as appropriate).

Non-exchange Transactions

THEORY

In non-exchange transactions, the County receives value from another party without directly giving equal value in exchange. Non-exchange transactions are grouped into the following four classes:

Derived tax revenues result from assessments imposed by governments on exchange transactions.

Imposed non-exchange revenues result from assessments by governments on non-governmental entities, including individuals, other than assessments on exchange transactions.

Government-mandated non-exchange transactions occur when a government at one level provides resources to a government at another level and requires that government to use them for a specific purpose or purposes established in the provider's enabling legislation.

Voluntary non-exchange transactions result from legislative or contractual agreements, other than exchanges, entered into willingly by two or more parties.

A detailed discussion of these four classes of non-exchange transactions follows, including receivable and revenue recognition criteria.

Derived Tax Revenues

An asset is recognized when the underlying exchange on which the tax is imposed occurs or when resources are received, whichever occurs first. Revenue is recognized in the same period that the assets are recognized, provided that the underlying exchange transaction has occurred. When modified accrual

GAAP Conversion Plan

accounting is used, resources should also be available to be recognized as revenue. If not available, it is reported as deferred.

Generic County levied a sales and use tax.

TAXES RECEIVABLE CLIENT PROCESS

Sales Taxes

In 1967, in accordance with Section 5739.02 of the Revised Code counties were authorized to levy an excise tax of 0.5% to 1%. The tax must be levied pursuant to a resolution of the county commissioners and a copy of the resolution sent to the tax commissioner not later than 60 days prior to the effective date of the tax. In 1988, the County Commissioner by resolution imposed a 0.75 percent tax permissive sales and use tax.

In 1999, the County Commissioners by resolution (and approved by ballot) increased the permissive sales and use tax from 0.75 percent to 1.25 percent on all retail sales, except sales of motor vehicles, made in the County, and on the storage, use, or consumption in the County of tangible personal property, including automobiles, not subject to the sales tax. Vendor collections of the tax are paid to the State Treasurer by the twenty-third day of the month following collection. The State Tax Commissioner certifies to the State Auditor the amount of the tax to be returned to the County. The Tax Commissioner's certification must be made within forty-five days after the end of each month. The State Auditor then has five days in which to draw the warrant payable to the County.

A receivable is recognized at year-end for amounts that will be received from sales which occurred during the current fiscal year. On a full accrual basis, the full amount of the receivable is recognized as revenue. On a modified accrual basis, the amount of the receivable that will be received outside of the available period is deferred.

After speaking with Michael O'Leary, Administrator, Revenue Accounting, Ohio Department of Taxation, we determined the County receives this revenue in the third month following the sales transaction. The vendor's collection of the tax are paid to the State Treasurer by the 23rd of the following month. The tax commissioner's certification must be made within 45 days. The State Auditor has 5 days in which to draw the warrant payable to the County. This process allows 73 days for completion.

SALES TAX CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. Review permissive sales tax cash receipts during the first three months in the subsequent fiscal year. Reports are received by Diane in the County Auditor's bookkeeping department that states the distribution of the tax.
 - A. Examine the letter from the Tax Commissioner that accompanies each state warrant or supports each wire transfer to verify the month of the underlying sales transactions.
 - B. Determine amounts received in the available period.
- 2. The following journal entries should be made:

Reversing Entry - Modified Accrual

Debit: Sales Tax Revenues
Debit: Deferred Revenues

Credit: Due from Other Governments

Reversing Entry - Accrual Basis Debit: Sales Tax Revenues Credit: Deferred Revenues

Adjusting Entry - Modified Accrual Basis
Debit: Due from Other Governments

Credit: Sales Tax Revenues Credit: Deferred Revenues

Adjusting Entry - Accrual Basis Debit: Deferred Revenues Credit: Sales Tax Revenues

Imposed Nonexchange Revenue Transactions

THEORY

The County should recognize assets from imposed nonexchange revenue transactions in the period when an enforceable claim to the assets arises or when the assets are received, whichever occurs first. For property taxes, the date when an enforceable legal claim to taxable property arises is generally specified in the enabling legislation. That date is called the lien date or the assessment date.

The County should recognize revenues from property, taxes, net of estimated refunds and estimated uncollectible amounts, in the period for which the taxes are levied, even if the enforceable legal claim arises or the due date for payment occurs in a different period.

All other imposed nonexchange revenues should be recognized in the same period that the assets are recognized unless the enabling legislation includes time requirements. If so, revenues should be recognized in the period when resources are required to be used or when first use is permitted. Resources received or recognized as receivable before that time period should be reported as deferred revenues.

Taxes Receivable

Property Taxes

A receivable is booked for property taxes when an enforceable legal claim has arisen. On the accrual basis, property taxes may not be recognized as revenue prior to the year for which they are levied. When modified accrual accounting is used, property taxed are recognized in the period for which the taxed are levied and are available. The portion of property taxes receivable that represents the amounts to be collected for the current year and to finance the following year would be deferred under both modified accrual and accrual bases of accounting. The portion of property taxes receivable that represents collectible delinquent taxes would be recognized as revenue under the accrual basis of accounting, but would be deferred under the modified accrual basis unless received in the available period.

For this reason it is necessary to review the property tax calendar. Most of the calendar information that follows must also be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements.

Property taxes are levied and assessed on a calendar year basis.

Property taxes include amounts levied against all real, public utility, and tangible personal property located in the County. Property tax revenue received during 2000 for real and public utility property taxes represents collections of the 1999 taxes. Property tax payments received during 2000 for tangible personal property (other than public utility property) are for 2000 taxes.

2000 real property taxes are levied after October 1, 2000, on the assessed value as of January 1, 2000, the lien date. Assessed values are established by State law at 35 percent of appraised market value. 2000 real property taxes are collected in and intended to finance 2001.

Public utility tangible personal property currently is assessed at varying percentages of true value; public utility real property is assessed at 35 percent of true value. 2000 public utility property taxes became a lien December 31, 1999, are levied after October 1, 2000, and are collected in 2001 with real property taxes.

2000 tangible personal property taxes are levied after October 1, 1999, on the value as of December 31, 1999. Collections are made in 2000. Tangible personal property assessments are generally 25 percent of true value.

Real property taxes are payable annually or semi-annually. If paid annually, the payment is due December 31; if paid semi-annually, the first payment is due December 31 with the remainder payable by June 20. Under certain circumstances, State statute permits later payment dates to be established.

Tangible personal property taxes paid by multi-county taxpayers are due September 20. Single county taxpayers may pay annually or semi-annually. If paid annually, payment is due April 30; if paid semi-annually, the first payment is due April 30; with the remainder payable by September 20.

The County Treasurer collects property taxes on behalf of all taxing districts in the county. The County Auditor periodically remits to the County its portion of the taxes collected. Accrued property taxes receivable represent real and tangible personal property taxes, public utility taxes and outstanding delinquencies which are measurable as of December 31, 2000 and for which there is an enforceable legal claim. Although total property tax collections for the next year are measurable, amounts to be received during the available period are not subject to reasonable estimation at December 31, nor were they levied to finance 2000 operations. The receivable is therefore offset by deferred revenue.

The eventual collection of significantly all real and public utility property taxes (both current and delinquent) is reasonably assured because of the County's ability to force foreclosure of the properties on which the taxes are levied. However, for tangible personal property taxes (both current and delinquent), a determination of the percentage deemed uncollectible should be obtained from the county auditor's office. This percentage would be applied against the gross taxes receivable to yield the estimated net realizable value of such resources. An "Allowance for Uncollectible Property Taxes" would be set up as a contra account to the gross taxes receivable account if the percentage is significant. The amount of deferred revenue would then be recorded as the net value of the two accounts. Any significant amount considered uncollectible would be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements.

On the accrual basis, any delinquent taxes that are considered collectible would be recorded as revenue rather than as deferred.

PROPERTY TAXES CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. Review County Auditor's tax settlement dates
- 2. Obtain confirmation of the following from the County Auditor:
 - A. The gross real property tax amounts to be assessed and collected.
 - B. Total outstanding delinquents.
 - C. Property tax rates.
 - D. Delinquent tax collections. If material, record separate receivable for current versus delinquent taxes.
- 3. Distribute taxes receivable by fund.
- 4. Record and post the modified accrual reversing journal entries

Debit: Deferred Revenue

Credit: Taxes Receivable-Current

GAAP Conversion Plan

Credit: Taxes Receivable-Delinquent (if material)

5. Record and post the full accrual reversing journal entry for collectible delinquent amounts

Debit: Property Taxes Revenue Credit: Deferred Revenue

6. Record and post the modified accrual adjusting journal entries.

Debit: Taxes Receivable-Current

Debit: Taxes Receivable-Delinguent (if material)

Credit: Deferred Revenue

7. Record and post the full accrual adjusting journal entry for collectible delinquent amounts

Debit: Deferred Revenue Credit: Property Taxes Revenue

Government-mandated and Voluntary Non-exchange Transactions

THEORY

For government-mandated and voluntary non-exchange transactions receivables and revenues are recognized when all eligibility requirements are met. When modified accrual accounting is used, resources should be available to be recognized as revenue (versus deferred). Eligibility requirements included one or more of the following:

Required characteristics of recipients. The recipient has the characteristics specified by the provider.

Time requirements Time requirements specified by enabling legislation or the provider have been met. (The period when the resources are required to be used or when use is first permitted has begun, or the resources are being maintained intact, as specified by the provider.) Sometimes a provider in a government-mandated or voluntary non-exchange transaction does not specify time requirements. When that is the case, the entire award should be recognized as a liability and an expense by the provider, and as a receivable and a revenue by the recipients, in the period when all applicable period for both the provider and the recipient is the provider's fiscal year and begins on the first day of that year (when, for example, the relevant appropriation becomes effective). The entire award should be recognized at that time.

Reimbursements The provider offers resources on a reimbursement basis and the recipient has incurred allowable costs under the applicable program.

Contingencies (Applies only to voluntary non-exchange transactions.) The provider's offer of resources is contingent upon a specified action of the recipient and that action has occurred.

If a grant has been received but the revenue recognition criteria have not been met, record the receipt as deferred revenue.

Note disclosure regarding intergovernmental receivables is required if the amount is significant.

Local Government Fund

Allocation of the undivided local government fund (and library support fund) from the State Auditor to the County occurs monthly. The amount distributed represents revenue for the prior month. In December, the tax commissioner estimates and certifies the amount to be paid into the local government fund on the state level for distribution during the following calendar year. The Commissioner then determines the separate amounts to be distributed to each county during the following calendar year. Since this is not considered a time requirement, a six month accrual is appropriate. The State appropriates these distributions to the counties so resources are appropriated through June 30 (the end of the state's fiscal year).

LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONVERSION PROCESS

- 1. Determine the best method to estimate a six month receivable of local government. This will be based upon past history of receipts or the County's proportionate share of the annual distribution to the County.
- 2. Record and post the modified accrual reversing journal entry

Debit Intergovernmental revenue

Debit Deferred revenue

Credit Due from other governments

3. Record and post the accrual reversing journal entry

Debit Intergovernmental revenue

Credit Deferred revenue

4. Record and post the modified accrual adjusting journal entry

Debit Due from other governments (for the full six month receivable)

Credit Intergovernmental revenue (amount collected in the available period)

Credit Deferred revenue (amount that was not collected in the available period)

5. Record and post the accrual adjusting journal entry

Debit Deferred revenue

Credit Intergovernmental revenue

Homestead and Rollback

State law grants tax relief in the form of a ten percent reduction in real property tax bills. In addition, a two and a half percent rollback is granted on residential property taxes. Tax relief is also granted to qualified elderly and disabled home owners based on their income. The loss of real property taxes as a result of these reductions is paid by the State to the County following the February settlements and may be reflected on the property tax appointment sheets of the county auditor. These payments are received for each fund which has a tax levy and should be classified as intergovernmental revenue.

Like local government money, homestead and rollback have no specified timing requirements. Amounts are appropriated by the State to the Department of Taxation for disbursement. At December 31, the payment which follows the February settlement has been appropriated. Record a receivable and deferred revenue on the modified accrual basis and revenue on the full accrual basis.

Ten Thousand Dollar Tangible Personal Property Tax Exemption

Personal property tax legislation provides for an exemption from payment of tax on the first \$10,000 of valuation. Those with valuations of less than \$10,000 must still file a return so that entities will know how much the exemption is costing them. The State pays the County once a year following the October personal property tax settlement based on certification of lost revenue from the county auditor. The County estimates this revenue based on the prior year's revenue. This distribution represents the payment for the lost personal property taxes and should have been received before year-end. If not, follow the guidelines for homestead and rollback.

Motor Vehicle License Tax

Motor vehicle license tax levied by the State of Ohio on motor vehicles operated upon the public roads or highways is shared with other political subdivisions. Accordingly, the guidance of GASB Statement No. 36 would be relevant. It replaces paragraph 28 of Statement 33 with the following:

"On the other hand, a government may share its own derived tax revenues or imposed nonexchange revenues with other governments. For example, a state (provider) may share a portion of the revenues resulting from its sales tax with local governments. Both the provider and recipient governments should comply with the requirements of this Statement for voluntary or government-mandated nonexchange transactions, as appropriate. Because some recipient governments receive these shared revenues through a continuing appropriation, they may rely on periodic notification by the provider government of the accrual-basis information necessary for compliance. If notification by the provider government is not available in a timely manner, recipient governments should use a reasonable estimate of the amount to be accrued."

GASB 36 must be implemented with GASB 33 which must be implemented with (or before) GASB 34.

Tax revenues are distributed by the State to the County through an appropriation in the Auto Registration Distribution Fund. Since the eligibility requirements have been met and the State's fiscal year controls the appropriation of funds, it will be necessary to recognize a receivable for six months (January through June) of motor vehicle license tax payments, similar to the approach for local government money.

Gasoline Tax

Gasoline tax revenue is distributed monthly by the State of Ohio. These distributions would be accounted for as voluntary or government-mandated nonexchange transactions according to GASB 36, since they are a sharing of a state levied tax. Entries are necessary to recognize the receivable and intergovernmental revenue and deferred revenues in the Motor Vehicle License and Gas Tax special revenue fund and the Road and Bridge capital projects fund for six months of distributions (January - June).

MOTOR VEHICLE LICENSE TAX AND GAS TAX CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. Estimate the January through June distributions for Fund 038 and Fund 022.
- 2. Add the six months together for the full amount of the receivable. On a modified accrual basis, the amount received outside the available period will be deferred.
- 3. Record and post the modified accrual reversing journal entry

Debit: Intergovernmental Revenue

Debit: Deferred Revenue

Credit: Due From Other Governments

4. Record and post the accrual reversing journal entry

GAAP Conversion Plan

Debit: Intergovernmental Revenue

Credit: Deferred Revenue

5. Record and post the modified accrual adjusting journal entry

Debit: Due From Other Governments Credit: Intergovernmental Revenue

Credit: Deferred Revenue

6. Record and post the accrual adjusting journal entry

Debit: Deferred Revenue

Credit: Intergovernmental Revenue

Public Defender Reimbursements

Public defender reimbursements from the State run approximately 5 months behind. Monthly, Stacey Crall, from Board of Commissioners, submits the amount the county has spent on public defender services to the State for 50% reimbursement. At that same time, she also bills any local governments for whom the County has paid for public defender services on their behalf. Once the reimbursement is received from the State, she then returns their share to the local government. Therefore it is necessary to pick up the payable to the corresponding local government along with the receivable. Stacey will provide all necessary documentation.

Grants and Other Subsidies

THEORY

Appendix C of GASB 33 provides a summary chart of the classes and timing of recognition of nonexchange transactions. That summary provides the same recognition criteria for government-mandated nonexchange transactions and voluntary nonexchange transactions (except contingencies) so we saw no need to classify grants between them. For those two types of nonexchange transactions, assets and liabilities should be recognized in the period when all eligibility requirements have been met or (for asset recognition) when resources are received, whichever is first. Revenues and expenses or expenditures should be recognized in the period when all eligibility requirements have been met.

Grant award is an indication that the required characteristics of recipients was met.

Review the time requirements for each grant to be sure they have been met.

If the grant is a reimbursable grant the revenue (defer if not available under the modified accrual basis) and related receivable should be recognized as allowable costs are incurred under the accrual basis of accounting. If the grant is expenditure-driven (reimbursement type) with funds being advanced, any amount received for which allowable costs have not been incurred should be deferred rather than recognized as revenue.

Finally, if there are contingencies in the grant agreement for voluntary non-exchange transactions, such as matching fund requirements, we need to verify they have been met in order to recognize the receivable and related revenue.

Purpose restrictions specify the purpose for which resources are required to be used. Purpose restrictions should not affect when a nonexchange transaction is recognized. However, governments that receive resources with purpose restrictions should report resulting net assets as restricted.

After a nonexchange transaction has been recognized in the financial statements, it may become apparent that (a) the eligibility requirements are no longer met (the transaction was

GAAP Conversion Plan

recognized as a government-mandated or voluntary nonexchange transaction) or (b) the recipient will not comply with the purpose restrictions within the specified time limit. In these circumstances, if it is probable that the provider will not provide the resources or will require the recipient to return all or part of the resources already received, the recipient should recognize a decrease in assets (or an increase in liabilities) and an expense, and the provider should recognize a decrease in assets (or an increase in liabilities) and a revenue, for the amount that the provider is expected to cancel or reclaim.

GRANTS AND OTHER SUBSIDIES CLIENT PROCESS

Prepare a complete listing of grants and other subsidies. Review this listing to determine receivables at year end. A review of the funds of the County may be helpful in determining potential grant and entitlement receivables, as well as a review of revenue accounts in the general fund. Create a spreadsheet listing all of these items. The spreadsheet should include the following information:

- 1. The fund in which the revenue is recorded.
- 2. The governmental agency or passthrough agency from which the revenue is received.
- 3. Type of revenue or grant, i.e. exchange, government mandated non-exchange or voluntary non-exchange
- 4. Purpose of the grant (operating or capital) and whether restricted for a specific activity or purpose.
 - A. To enable the posting of the program revenue spreadsheets.
- 5. Significant legal or contractual restrictions on the use of the funds.
- 6. Local matching requirements and method of providing the funds, if applicable.
- 7. Grant period in which the money must be spent or may first be spent.
- 8. The total amount of the grant or award.
- 9. The total amount received prior to year end.
- 10. The amount of the receivable at year end.
 - A. The remainder of the award not yet received.
 - B. The amount of any reimbursable expenditures not vet reimbursed.
- 11. The amount of revenue received within the available period.
- 12. The amount of revenue received outside of the available period.

Obtain sufficient documentation, i.e. grant awards, receipts, and expenditure reports, from County records to substantiate the above spreadsheet and classification of receivables.

INVENTORY

Inventory items may be considered expenditures in governmental funds either when purchased or when used.

Purchase Method

The purchase method charges supplies as an expenditure at the time of acquisition. Inventories on hand at year end are recorded as an asset with a corresponding reserve for inventory in fund balance indicating that the asset does not represent spendable financial resources.

Consumption Method

The consumption method records inventory in the inventory accounts at acquisition and as an expenditure when used. The fund balance reserve need not be established unless a minimum amount of inventory must be maintained and is therefore not available for expenditure.

Inventory items are considered expenditures when purchased for governmental funds and are considered expenses of proprietary funds when consumed for the Generic County financial statements. The government-wide statements also consider inventory items as expenses when used.

GASB 34 requires the accrual basis financial statements (government-wide financials) to utilize the consumption method. Therefore, the preferred method for modified accrual financial statements (fund financials) would be the consumption method, to eliminate the need for a reconciling item between the governmental funds statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balance and the government-wide statement of activities.

Journal Entries

Draft and post adjusting journal entries. If governmental funds use the purchase method, establish corresponding reservation of fund equity.

Governmental Fund Types

(Modified accrual)

Debit: Materials and Supplies Inventory Credit: Fund Balance - Reserved for Inventory

(Accrual - Restricted net asset trial)

Debit: Fund Balance - Reserved for Inventory

Credit: Program Expense

Proprietary Fund Types

Debit: Materials and Supplies Inventory Credit: Materials and Supplies Expense

Reverse debit and credit if the ending inventory is lower than the beginning inventory.

PREPAID ASSETS

The County enters into certain types of contracts for which services extend over more than one accounting period. This prepayment creates an asset. The following is a list of the type of contracts that need to be reviewed: insurance, computer maintenance, telephone, copier, and other equipment. The County has the option of not recording a prepaid on a modified accrual basis (fund financial statements). The full accrual basis of accounting (government-wide financial statements) requires that all prepaids be recorded. It is recommended that prepaids be recorded on both the modified and full accrual statements.

Note: If the County chooses not to report prepaids on a modified accrual basis, only the journal entries for the Government-Wide Financial Statements should be recorded.

Journal Entries

Record the appropriate journal entries:

Reversing Entry

Debit: Program expenditures/expenses

Credit: Prepaid items

Accrual Entry:

Debit: Prepaid items

Credit: Program expenditures/expenses

CAPITAL ASSETS

THEORY

Capital assets are those assets, such as land, buildings, improvements other than buildings, infrastructure, vehicles, machinery and equipment, of a long-term character (initial useful lives extending beyond a single reporting period) which are used in operations. The distinctive nature of governmental financial operations requires capital assets to be accounted for either within the proprietary (or trust) funds or within the governmental activities.

Accounting for Capital Assets

A clear distinction should be made between fund capital assets and general capital assets. Capital assets related to specific proprietary funds or, if applicable, trust funds should be accounted for through those funds. All other capital assets of a governmental unit should be accounted for as general capital assets for governmental activities.

General Capital Assets

General capital assets do not represent financial resources available for expenditure, but are items for which financial resources have been used and for which accountability should be maintained. They are not reported as assets of any fund but are reported as assets of governmental activities.

Fund Capital Assets

The capital assets of proprietary and trust funds are accounted for within the fund itself. Fund capital assets are not limited to those assets acquired with fund resources but can include assets that are donated and/or purchased with governmental fund resources. In the year of acquisition of such assets, capital contribution (a nonoperating revenue) is credited for donations from customers or contractors and entitlements or grants designated solely for capital acquisition, while transfers in are credited for additions received from general governmental resources.

Infrastructure

Infrastructure assets are long-lived capital assets that are normally stationary and that can be preserved for a significantly greater number of years than most capital assets.

General infrastructure assets are infrastructure assets that are associated with and generally arise from governmental activities. Currently this includes roads (classified as asphalt or chip and seal) and bridges for Generic County.

For specific guidance regarding roads and bridges see the Infrastructure Policies and Procedures for Generic County.

Estimated Costs

The initial cost of capital assets is available from contracts, purchase orders, ordinances, vouchers, and other documents obtained through the transaction process. However, determining the historical costs after many years can be difficult. In such situations, the original purchase documents may not be available, or an excessive amount of time may be necessary to establish exact historical cost. Therefore, it may be necessary to estimate the historical cost by indexing current cost figures back to the estimated year in which the asset was acquired, and to record these estimated costs in the appropriate capital asset accounts.

GAAP Conversion Plan

The recording of capital assets at an estimated cost presents some margin of error into the capital assets accounts. These errors will have only a short run effect because, as older assets are retired and replaced, the estimated costs are replaced by properly recorded actual cost amounts. The extent to which capital asset costs have been estimated, and the methods of estimation, should be disclosed in the notes to the financial statements.

Capitalization of Interest

GASB 37 prohibits capitalizing interest for governmental capital assets, so this is only relevant for proprietary or trust fund assets.

Depreciation of Capital Assets

Depreciation is an element of expense. It is a method of allocating the cost of a tangible capital asset, less salvage value, over the estimated useful life of the asset. Depreciation is an important element of the income determination process. Therefore, it is recognized in the proprietary funds and in the statement of activities for both governmental and business-type activities.

- 1. Depreciation of general capital assets should not be recorded in the accounts of governmental funds. Depreciation of general capital assets, including infrastructure, shall be recorded in governmental activities through the consolidation trial balance.
- 2. Depreciation of capital assets accounted for in a proprietary or trust fund should be recorded in the accounts of that fund.

Basic Financial Statements

- 1. Amounts of both general capital assets and fund capital assets at the beginning and end of the year being reported need to be classified by asset type (or example land, building, machinery and equipment, etc.) and by activity and fund.
- 2. Calculation of depreciation for the year being reported and accumulated depreciation at the beginning and end of the year being reported should be classified by asset type, and by activity and fund.
- 3. The enterprise and trust fund capital assets and depreciation expense are required to be reported by fund.
- 4. Capital asset additions and deletions during the year being reported should be classified by general capital assets or fund capital assets, by asset type, and by activity and fund.
- 5. Identify the change in construction in progress during the year being reported.
- 6. Identify the information regarding leased assets.
- 7. Identify transfers made during the year.
- 8. Identify the source of revenue used to acquire capital assets as either the fund itself or some other source. Note the account from which it was purchased and summarize by line item as they will appear on the financial statements.
- 9. Identify gain or loss on disposal of any capital assets.

GAAP Conversion Plan

Information Required to Track Capital Assets

Specific information will have to be included in the County's records to provide the necessary capital asset reporting information. This information includes:

Specific asset identification (tag number).

Actual or estimated historical cost.

Year of acquisition of asset.

Useful life of asset.

Salvage value of asset, if applicable.

Location of asset.

Classification by function that is currently utilizing the asset.

Classification by major asset class and between depreciable and non-depreciable assets (i.e. land, building, vehicles, etc.)

Capital asset additions during the reporting year by fund and account.

Capital assets disposed of during the reporting year and the amount of any gain or loss.

Changes in construction in progress during the reporting year.

Identification and information regarding leased assets.

Accumulated depreciation at beginning of reporting year by account and asset type.

Depreciation expense by function and asset type for reporting year.

Identification of gain or loss on disposal of any capital assets.

General Capital Assets Conversion Program:

- 1. The County should review the existing fixed asset accounting policies. These policies should be updated to reflect the specific changes in reporting for capital assets as detailed above. The following is a summary of information that could be included:
 - A. The criteria to be met before an asset will be accounted for as a capital asset in terms of useful life and threshold dollar amount.
 - B. The method to be used to determine the costs (actual and estimated) of capital assets.
 - C. How assets are to be identified assigning asset numbers, location, asset type, description, tagging, etc.
 - D. When a newly acquired or constructed capital asset is to be recorded in the capital asset records.
 - E. The costs to be included in the cost of acquiring or constructing the capital asset.
 - F. The County's policy for computing depreciation.
 - G. Whether the cost of replacing a capital asset should be maintained by the system, how it should be determined, how often it should be revised and by whom.
 - H. Policies regarding the sale, trade or other disposal of capital assets.
 - I. Under what circumstances transfers of assets between departments or buildings are permitted.
 - J. If the existence of a maintenance agreement is to be included in the capital asset information.
 - K. If capital asset values are to be maintained for insurance purposes.
 - L. Under what conditions the County will report a leased asset as a capital asset with a corresponding liability for the lease payments.

Other asset policy issues are identified and discussed in the Auditor of State's fixed assets handbook.

2. The County must establish a beginning capital asset balance, utilizing the GASB 34 criteria. The balances that were previously reported in the GFAAG, must be presented as governmental capital

GAAP Conversion Plan

assets on the statement of net assets (government-wide financials) and must be tracked at the function level in order to facilitate the reporting of depreciation expense by function.

- A. This may be accomplished by reviewing the detailed assets reports that were generated at the beginning of the year. A summary worksheet should be prepared that reconciles the previously reported balances to the new breakdown of assets by function.
- B. This balance is will be recorded on the beginning of year consolidated trial balance.

Journal Entries to record the restated capital asset balance at the beginning of year:

Government-Wide Financial Statements - Statement of Net Assets (Full Accrual)

Consolidated Trial Balance - Beginning of Year

Debit: Depreciating Capital Assets, Net (Majority of Capital

Assets)

Debit: Non-Depreciation Capital Assets (Land & Constuction)

Credit: Invested in Capital Assets, Net of Related Debt

Note: The GFAAG has been eliminated under the new reporting model.

- 3. The County must establish a beginning balance of accumulated depreciation by asset type and function at the beginning of the year for governmental capital assets.
 - A. Since depreciation has not been required for governmental assets in prior years, the County may need to review fixed assets records and recalculate depreciation for these assets as of the beginning of the year.
 - B. This balance will be reported on the beginning of year consolidated trial balance, and in the notes to the financial statements.

Government-Wide Financial Statements - Statement of Net Assets (Full Accrual)

Consolidated Trial Balance - Beginning of Year

Debit: Invested in Capital Assets, Net of Related Debt

Credit: Depreciating Capital Assets, Net

- 4. A summary of the changes in governmental and business-type capital assets during the year by asset type and function is required. The summary should be supported by sufficient documentation to provide substantiation of the additions and deletions (including any gains or losses, rather than proceeds from the sale of assets).
 - A. Additions to general capital assets can be determined through analysis of expense accounts and capital expense objects.
 - B. The additions for governmental capital assets will be reported on the capital asset worksheet

Government-Wide Financial Statements - Statement of Net Assets (Full Accrual)

Capital Asset Worksheet

Debit: Depreciating Capital Assets, Net (majority of assets)
Debit: Non-Depreciating Capital Assets (land, construction in

progress)

Credit: Expense Accounts/Capital Outlay

GAAP Conversion Plan

- C. Deletions to general capital assets can be determined through analysis of the revenue account "sale of fixed assets" on the cash basis records of the County as well as through the review of Commissioners minutes, and discussions with personnel regarding disposal of capital assets.
- D. The deletions for governmental capital assets will be reported on the capital asset worksheet.

Government-Wide Financial Statements - Statement of Net Assets (Full Accrual) Capital Asset Worksheet

Debit: Proceeds from Sale of Capital Assets

Debit: Loss on Sale of Capital Assets (reported as an expense) Credit:

Depreciating Capital Assets (net of accumulated

depreciation)

Credit: Non-Depreciating Capital Assets (net of accumulated

depreciation)

If the proceeds were greater than the book value of the asset, a credit

would be posted to the "Gain on Sale of Capital Assets" account

(reported as a general revenue).

- 5. Depreciation expense for end of year governmental and business-type activities is required to be reported by asset type and function.
 - The depreciation expense for governmental capital assets will be reported on the capital asset trial worksheet. The amounts from the worksheet will then be posted to the appropriate columns on the end of year consolidated trial balance.

Government-Wide Financial Statements - Statement of Net Assets (Full Accrual)

Capital Asset Worksheet

Debit: Expense Account (Function) Credit: Depreciating Capital Assets, Net

6. Prepare information required in the notes to the financial statements.

> The change in general capital assets during the year is presented in the notes to the financial statements along with depreciation expense by function. Sample note presentations follow:

The changes in general capital assets during 2000 were as follows: Balance

The changes in general capital assets du	Balance			Balance
	12/31/99	Additions	Reductions	12/31/00
Governmental activities:		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Capital assets not being				
depreciated:				
Land	\$1,678,012	\$163,025	\$0	\$1,841,037
Construction in process	1,778,788	2,207,455	0	3,986,243
Total capital assets				
not being depreciated	3,456,800	2,370,480	0	5,827,280
Other capital assets:			·	
Land improvements	59,079	0	0	59,079
Buildings	19,322,585	1,341,297	0	20,663,882
Machinery and equipment	13,474,586	980,652	872,676	13,582,562
Infrastructure	82,369,901	2,398,719	1,440,773	83,327,847
Total other capital assets	\$115,226,151	\$4,720,668	\$2,313,449	\$117,633,370
Accumulated depreciation:				
Land improvements	(\$12,218)	(\$3,968)	\$0	(\$16,186)
Buildings	(6,963,632)	(510,563)	0	(7,474,195)
Machinery and equipment	(8,301,914)	(1,054,997)	713,987	(8,642,924)
Infrastructure	(37,733,669)	(2,197,822)	1,440,773	(38,490,718)
Total accumulated			-	
depreciation	(53,011,433)	(3,767,350)	2,154,760	(54,624,023)
Other capital assets, net	62,214,718	953,318	(158,689)	63,009,347
Governmental activities capital assets, net	\$65,671,518	\$3,323,798	(\$158,689)	\$68,836,627
Depreciation expense was charged to for			(\$130,007)	\$00,030,027
Governmental Activities:				
Legislative and Executive		\$326,280		
Judicial		115,986		
Public Safety		216,164		
Public Works		2,454,444		
Health		431,774		
Human Services		214,894		
Conservation and Recreation		7,808		
Total Governmental Activities Depreciation Expense		\$3,767,350	<u>)</u>	

PROPRIETARY FUND TYPES CAPITAL ASSET CONVERSION PROGRAM

1. Prepare the notes to the financial statements.

	Balance			Balance
	12/31/99	Additions	Reductions	12/31/00
Business-type activities:				_
Capital assets not being				
depreciated:				
Land	\$31,000	\$0	\$0	\$31,000
Construction in process	1,683,866	71,661	1,755,527	0
Total capital assets not being depreciated	1,714,866	71,661	1,755,527	31,000
Other capital assets:				
Buildings	5,993,275	0	0	5,993,275
Machinery and equipment	363,171	10,126	9,392	363,905
Infrastructure	25,715,486	1,755,527	0	27,471,013
Total other capital assets	\$32,071,932	\$1,765,653	\$9,392	\$33,828,193
Accumulated depreciation:				
Buildings	(\$1,733,474)	(\$133,184)	\$0	(\$1,866,658)
Machinery and equipment	(239,786)	(20,650)	9,392	(251,044)
Infrastructure	(6,986,843)	(926,195)	0	(7,913,038)
Total accumulated depreciation	(8,960,103)	(1,080,029)	9,392	(10,030,740)
Other capital assets, net	23,111,829	685,624	0	23,797,453
Business-type activities capital assets, net	\$24,826,695	\$757,285	\$1,755,527	\$23,828,453

The only business-type activity is the County sewer operation.

INTERFUND ACTIVITY

THEORY

Interfund activity within and among the three fund categories (governmental, proprietary, and fiduciary) should be classified and reported as follows:

- 1. Reciprocal interfund activity is the internal counterpart to exchange and exchange-like transactions. It includes:
 - A. Interfund loans are amounts provided with a requirement for repayment. Interfund loans should be reported as interfund receivables in lender funds and interfund payables in borrower funds. This activity should not be reported as other financing sources or uses in the fund financial statements. If repayment is not expected within a reasonable time, the interfund balances should be reduced and the amount that is not expected to be repaid should be reported as a transfer from the fund that made the loan to the fund that received the loan.
 - B. Interfund services provided and used are sales and purchases of goods and services between funds for a price approximating their external exchange value. Interfund services provided and used should be reported as revenues in seller funds and expenditures or expenses in purchaser funds.
- 2. Nonreciprocal interfund activity is the internal counterpart to nonexchange transactions. It includes:
 - A. Interfund transfers are flows of assets (such as cash or goods) without equivalent flows of assets in return and without a requirement for repayment. This category includes payments in lieu of taxes that are not payments for, and are reasonably equivalent in value to, services provided. In governmental funds, transfers should be reported as other financing uses in the funds making transfers and as other financing sources in the funds receiving transfers. In proprietary funds, transfers should be reported as nonoperating revenues and expenses.
 - B. Interfund reimbursements are repayments from the funds responsible for particular expenditures or expenses to the funds that initially paid for them. Reimbursements should not be displayed in the financial statements.

Eliminations and Reclassifications

In the process of aggregating data for the statement of net assets and the statement of activities, some amounts reported as interfund activity and balances in the funds should be eliminated or reclassified as explained below.

Internal Balances - Statement of Net Assets

Eliminations should be made in the statement of net assets to minimize the "grossing-up" effect on assets and liabilities within the governmental and business-type activities columns of the primary government. As a result, amounts reported in the funds as interfund receivables and payables should be eliminated in the governmental and business-type activities columns of the statement of net assets, except for the net residual amounts due between governmental and business-type activities, which should be presented as internal balances. Amounts reported in the funds as receivable from or payable to fiduciary funds should be included in the statement of net assets as receivable from and payable to external parties (consistent with the nature of fiduciary funds), rather than as internal balances. All internal balances should be eliminated in the total primary government column.

Internal Activities - Statement of Activities

Eliminations should be made in the statement of activities to remove the "doubling-up" effect of internal service fund activity. The effect of similar internal events (such as allocations of accounting staff salaries) that are, in effect, allocations of overhead expenses from one function to another or within the same function also should be eliminated, so that the allocated expenses are reported only by the function to which they were allocated.

The effect of interfund services provided and used between functions (for example, the sale of water or electricity from a utility to the general government) should not be eliminated in the statement of activities. To do so would misstate both the expenses of the purchasing function and the program revenues of the selling function.

CLIENT PROCESS

The following table is from the spreadsheet to eliminate the operating income recognized in the internal services fund. In addition to eliminating the operating income (or loss), the operating expenses in the internal service fund should be offset against the operating revenues so the remaining expense is recognized in the function for which the expenses were incurred.

The total by function represents the expenditures by function for the services provided by the internal service fund. The general fund charges are in one account for budgetary purposes and are allocated for GAAP reporting purposes.

Generic County					
Internal Service Fund					Eliminate
FY 2000		Reclassify	Reclassified		Operating
	Total by	General	Total by		Income
	Function	Fund	Function	%	(1,052,373)
General Government:					
Legislative and Executive	1,873,085	(1,253,630)	619,455	12.11%	(127,432)
Judicial	10,844	521,676	532,520	10.41%	(109,548)
Public Safety	25,058	588,675	613,733	12.00%	(126,255)
Public Works	328,306	42,485	370,791	7.25%	(76,278)
Health	1,444,121	39,910	1,484,031	29.01%	(305,290)
Human Services	1,370,072	50,696	1,420,768	27.77%	(292,276)
Conservation and Recreation	21,228	10,188	31,416	0.61%	(6,463)
Economic Development	42,927	0	42,927	0.84%	(8,831)
Total	5,115,641	0	5,115,641	100.00%	(1,052,373)

See the Notes to the Financial Statements for GASB 38 disclosure requirements regarding interfund receivables and payables and transfers.

NONCAPITAL RELATED LIABILITIES

THEORY

Expenditure Recognition

GASB Interpretation No, 6, "Recognition and Measurement of Certain Liabilities and Expenditures in Governmental Fund Financial Statements," states, in paragraph 14: "Governmental fund liabilities and expenditures for claims and judgements, compensated absences, special termination benefits, and landfill closure and postclosure costs should be recognized to the extent the liabilities are normally expected to be liquidated with expendable available financial resources. Governments, in general, are normally expected to liquidate liabilities with expendable available financial resources to the extent that the liabilities mature (come due for payment) each period. For example, compensated absences liabilities are normally liquidated with expendable available financial resources, and a governmental fund liability and expenditure should be recognized, as payments come due each period upon the occurrence of relevant events such as employee resignations and retirements. Similarly, landfill closure and postclosure costs are normally liquidated with expendable available financial resources, and a governmental fund liability and expenditure should be recognized, as payments come due each period upon receipt of goods and services used in the closing care processes. In all cases, the criterion for modified accrual recognition is whether and to what extent the liability has matured, independent of the method and timing of resource accumulation."

Interpretation 6 addresses the recognition of liabilities and expenditures in governmental funds. Its sole purpose is to establish rules for identifying liabilities that should be reported as governmental fund obligations, either in whole or in part. This is an area in which current guidelines have been inconsistently applied. The Interpretation is applicable to all state and local governments that use the current resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. The Interpretation must be implemented with the adoption of Statement No. 34. Early implementation is encouraged, but only if the implementation occurs concurrently with the implementation of the new reporting model.

In the absence of an explicit requirement to do otherwise, a government should accrue a governmental fund liability and expenditure when the government incurs the liability. Liabilities that should be accrued include liabilities that a government normally pays in full and in a timely manner from current financial resources, e.g. salaries. This rule is applied regardless of whether resources are or are not currently available to pay the liability.

The general rule also addresses the unmatured and matured portions of general long-term obligations, including bonds, capital leases, compensated absences, claims and judgments, landfill closure and postclosure costs, special termination benefits and pensions. The unmatured portion of these obligations should be reported as general long-term liabilities. The matured portion, which is defined as the portion that has come due for payment, should be reported as a fund obligation. There are three explicit requirements that modify this general rule.

Additional accrual of governmental fund liabilities and expenditures for debt service on general long-term debt (including capital leases) is appropriate if a government has provided financial resources to a debt service fund for payment of liabilities that will mature early in the following year. These resources must be in the debt service fund and dedicated to the payment of the debt. "Early in following year" may not exceed one month.

The second exception addresses obligations already addressed in the general rule and reaches the same conclusion. It states that governmental fund obligations and expenditures should be recognized for compensated absences, claims and judgments, landfill closure and postclosure costs, and special termination benefits to the extent they are expected to be liquidated with expendable, available financial resources. This is defined in the Interpretation as the extent to which these obligations come due

GAAP Conversion Plan

(mature) during the period, regardless of the extent to which resources have been accumulated and earmarked for their payment.

The third exception states that matured liabilities should also be reported as fund obligations. Matured liabilities include liabilities that are normally due and payable in full when incurred.

GASB Statement No. 27, "Accounting for Pensions by State and Local Government Employers" states in paragraph 19: "Employers that participate in cost-sharing multiple-employer plans should recognize annual pension expenditures/expense equal to their contractually required contributions to the plan. Recognition should be on the modified accrual or accrual basis, whichever applies for the type of employer or for the fund type(s) used to report the employers contributions. Pension liabilities and assets result from the difference between contributions required and contributions made."

Paragraph 16 says that pension expenditures from governmental funds should be recognized on the modified accrual basis; that is, the amount recognized should be equal to the amount contributed to the plan or expected to be liquidated with expendable available financial resources.

Liability accounts can include but are not limited to the following:

Accounts Payable
Accrued Wages and Benefits
Intergovernmental Payable
Due To Other Funds
Interfund Payable
Contracts Payable
Compensated Absences Payable

(Employee must have retired or resigned by year end to have a fund liability under Interpretation #6)

Claims and Judgments Payable

Deferred Revenue

It is significant to note that retirement contributions are **not** subject to Interpretation 6. Therefore all amounts paid within the available period will be posted as a liability to the modified accrual trial balances, and all amounts paid outside of the available period will be posted as a liability on the restricted net assets (full accrual trial balances).

Items Subject to Accrual

- A. Wages and salaries, including overtime, at fiscal year end. *No significant change from old model to new model*.
- B. PERS and STRS on accrued wages and salaries at fiscal year end. *No significant change from old model to new model.*
- C. Accrued vacation and sick leave and compensatory time for eligible employees, based on compensated absences guidelines, Interpretation 6 (to the extent the liabilities are due and payable and "normally to be expected to be liquidated with expendable available financial resources".
- D. Workers' Compensation Insurance on accrued wages and unfunded liability for the fiscal year. *No significant change from old model to new model.*
- E. Medicare on accrued wages at fiscal year end. *No significant change from old model to new model.*
- F. Accrued unemployment at fiscal year end. *No significant change from old model to new model.*
- G. Accounts payable at fiscal year end. No significant change from old model to new model.
- H. Contracts payable at fiscal year end. *No significant change from old model to new model.*

GAAP Conversion Plan

- I. Claims and judgments. No significant change from old model to new model.
- J. Amounts due to other governments at fiscal year end *No significant change from old model to new model.*
- K. Interfund advances not yet repaid at fiscal year end *No longer used*
- L. Funds with a deficit cash balance *No significant change from old model to new model.*

Compensated Absences

Compensated absences **are** subject to Interpretation 6.

A liability would be accrued on a modified accrual basis only to the extent that the liability was "due and payable" at year end, meaning that an employee had resigned/retired prior to year end and had not been paid by year end.

The full amount of the compensated absence liability will now be reported on the restricted net assets trials (full accrual) in the funds that will be scheduled to make the payments, with the corresponding expenses being reported in the activities (functions) scheduled to make the payments. The liability accounts will be split between "Long-Term Liabilities - Due within one Year" and "Long-Term Liabilities - Due in more than one Year".

The presentation in the notes to the financial statements must include the actual increases and decreases in the liability rather than the net effect on the balance of the liability.

CAPITAL RELATED LONG-TERM LIABILITIES

Governmental Activities Long-term Liabilities

The principal amount of all unmatured capital related long-term debt for governmental activities of the County is reported as governmental activities general long-term debt. The general long term debt account group in no longer reported in the new model. However, this debt is posted to the debt worksheet which is posted to the consolidation trial balance. This debt is typically offset against capital assets and is reported as part of net assets invested in capital assets, net of related debt. See the net assets section for further discussion of this issue.

Since the entity-wide statements are presented on the accrual basis of accounting, it is appropriate to record and amortize or accrete any significant premium and/or discount (including deep discount debt) on debt issued for governmental activities and any significant bond issuance costs. It is also appropriate to recognize any gain or loss on any advance refunding of governmental activities debt. Interest expense for governmental activities should be recognized as incurred rather than when due in the governmental fund statements.

The interest rate on the bond is known as the stated rate. This rate is set by the County issuing the bonds and is expressed as a percentage of the par value, or face value, of the bond. If the bonds are sold for more than par value (at a premium) or less than par value (at a discount), the actual interest yield to the bondholder is less than or greater than the stated rate. This rate of interest actually earned by the bondholder is called the effective yield, or market rate, and is set by the investment market.

APB Opinion No. 21 requires that bond premium be reported in the statement of net assets as a direct addition to the face amount of the bond. The premium would be amortized over the life of the bonds and would be charged to interest expense in such a way as to result in a constant rate of interest when applied to the amount outstanding at the beginning of any given period. However, other methods of amortization (such as straight-line) may be used if the results obtained are not materially different from those which would result from the effective interest method.

Using the effective interest method of amortizing premiums allows the interest cost for each period to be the effective interest rate multiplied by the book value of the bonds at the start of that period. The book value changes each period by the amount of bonds paid and the amount of premium amortized.

The issuance of bonds involves printing costs, legal fees, commissions, and other similar charges. According to APB Opinion No. 21, these items should be debited to a deferred charge account for unamortized expenses of bond issue and amortized over the life of the issue

The requirements of APB Opinions No. 12, Omnibus Opinion - 1967, and No. 21, Interest on Receivables and Payables, as amended, require deferral and amortization of debt issue premium or discount. These opinions may be applied prospectively to governmental activities in the statement of net assets and the statement of activities, except for governmental activity debt that is deep-discount or zero-coupon debt. Similarly, Statement 23, which requires deferral and amortization of the difference between the reacquisition price and the net carrying amount of old debt in debt-refunding transactions, may be applied prospectively by governmental activities. The retroactive effect of applying those standards is not required to be considered in determining beginning net assets for governmental activities.

CAPITAL RELATED LONG-TERM LIABILITIES CONVERSION PROGRAM

Adjusting Entries

Governmental Activities - Consolidation Trial (Accrual Basis)

Old Issues - Amount Retired

Debit General Obligation Bonds Payable Debit: Special Assessment Bonds Payable

Credit: Principal Retirement

Debit: Amortization of Bond Issuance Costs Credit: Deferred Charge for Bond Issuance Costs

New Issues

Debit: General Obligation Bonds Issued Debit: Unamortized Discount on Bonds Credit: General Obligation Bonds Payable Credit: Special Assessment Bonds Payable

Outstanding Bonds

Debit: Interest Expense Credit: Interest Payable

FUND BALANCE AND NET ASSETS

Fund Balance is the fund equity of governmental funds on the balance sheet (fund financial statements). The only significant change in the new reporting model is that the amounts reported as "unreserved and undesignated" now must further be classified (split) among fund types.

Net Assets For the entity-wide statements, the proprietary funds statements, and the fiduciary (trust) funds statements, the difference between assets and liabilities is reported as net assets. Net assets are displayed in three components as appropriate.

Invested in capital assets, net of related debt

This account consists of capital assets, including any restricted capital assets, less both accumulated depreciation and the outstanding balances of any bonds, mortgages, notes, or other borrowings that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction, or improvement of those assets. If there are significant unspent related debt proceeds at year-end, the portion of the debt attributable to the unspent proceeds should not be included in the calculation of invested in capital assets, net of related debt. Rather, that portion of the debt should be included in the same net assets component as the unspent proceeds - for example, restricted for capital projects.

Question 90 in the implementation guide for GASB 34 provides guidance for determining unspent proceeds. It states, "The precision with which the unspent proceeds can be determined depends on the government's accounting records. Most governments are required to, or choose to, account for bond issues separately - either in separate funds or in an account or memorandum fashion in a multipupose fund - and can identify what has been spent and what remains. Those governments whose accounting systems do not lend themselves to that type of specific tracking should use their best estimates - in a manner that can be documented - to determine the unspent portion."

Net assets, restricted

This account includes that portion of net assets where constraints are placed on the assets use by either external parties (e.g., creditors or grantors) or through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. For this purpose, enabling legislation authorizes a government to assess, levy, charge, or otherwise mandate payment of resources from external resource providers and includes a legally enforceable requirement that those resources be used only for the specific purposes stipulated in the legislation. The basic concept is that restrictions are not unilaterally established by the reporting government itself, and cannot be removed without the consent of those imposing the restrictions or through formal due process.

At a minimum the restricted net assets include capital projects, debt service, and other purposes (primarily special revenue funds and unclaimed monies in the general fund). Special revenue fund resources should be reviewed carefully to be sure they meet the definition of restricted since the use of special revenue funds is not limited to legally restricted resources. NCGA Statement 1, paragraph 23, states that funds may also be created by the governing board to achieve sound and expeditious financial administration and reporting or to comply with grant or contract accounting and financial reporting requirements. The purpose for which the resources are restricted needs to be narrower than that of the reporting unit in which it is reported. For instance, resources that are required to be used for governmental activities are not considered restricted in the governmental activities column in the statement of net assets, but those that are required to be used for law enforcement, for example, would be considered restricted.

Net assets, unrestricted

This account consists of net assets that do not meet the definition of "restricted" or "invested in capital assets, net of related debt."

Retained earnings and contributed capital are no longer reported for proprietary funds.

NET ASSETS CONVERSION PROGRAM

- 1. The restricted net assets (accrual) trial balance contains columns for accrual reclassifications. This provides a place to post the journal entry to reclassify fund balance to the appropriate classification of net assets. This entry needs to be evaluated, written, and posted by fund to best understand and comply with the standards for restricted net assets.
- 2. In the capital projects funds, any debt issued for general capital asset acquisition or construction should be offset against (debited to) the invested in capital assets, net of related debt unless significant unspent proceeds remain, in which case they would be offset against the remaining unspent proceeds by debiting net assets restricted for capital projects, assuming the unspent proceeds are in a capital projects fund. The summary of the analysis for any significant unspent proceeds for fiscal year 2000 follows this conversion program.
- 3. The summary for determining the amounts to be reported as invested in capital assets, net of related debt also follows. Three items are noted on that summary that cause items to be handled differently than one might think without the details behind them.
 - A. The refuse station building was sold. When the County owned and operated the landfill, it reported the operation in a special revenue fund and the assets were reported as general capital assets. Since the capital assets have been removed from the books and a long-term receivable was established in the debt service fund this remaining debt should be offset against net assets restricted for debt service and not against invested in capital assets, net of related debt.
 - B. The special assessment bonds outstanding were for sewer projects. The capital assets are recorded in the sewer fund (business type activity). The debt however is part of the general long-term debt (governmental activity) with a related long-term receivable in the Special Assessment Bond retirement Fund. Therefore, this debt was offset against net assets, restricted for debt service.
 - C. There are notes outstanding for sewer projects that are to be ultimately financed by special assessments. The assets are capitalized as construction in process in governmental activities until complete. Upon completion the assets will be transferred to the enterprise fund as a capital contribution. The notes payable, net of any significant unspent proceeds, are therefore offset against the general capital assets (construction in process).
- 4. Similar analysis should be performed and documented for subsequent years. This provides audit trail for the amount of net assets invested in capital assets, net of related debt and the amount restricted for debt service.
- 5. Unrestricted net assets is the residual component of net assets. It consists of net assets that do not meet the definition of restricted or invested in capital assets, net of related debt.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

THEORY

Management's discussion and analysis (MD&A) should introduce the basic financial statements and provide an analytic overview of the County's financial activities. Although it is required supplementary information (RSI), governments are required to present MD&A before the financial statements.

MD&A should provide an objective and easily readable analysis of the government's financial activities based on currently known facts, decisions, or conditions. For purposes of MD&A, currently known facts are information that management is aware of as of the date of the auditor's report and are based on what has happened and not on what might happen. MD&A should include comparisons of the current year to the prior year based on government-wide information. It should provide an analysis of the government's overall financial position and results of operations to assist users in assessing whether that financial position has improved or deteriorated as a result of the year's activities. In addition, it should provide an analysis of significant changes that occur in funds and significant budget variances. It should also describe capital asset and long-term debt activity during the year. MD&A should conclude with a description of currently known facts, decisions, or conditions that are expected to have a significant effect on financial position or results of operations.

MD&A should discuss the current year results in comparison with the prior year, with emphasis on the current year. This fact-based analysis should discuss the positive and negative aspects of the comparison with the prior year. The use of charts, graphs, and tables is encouraged to enhance the understandability of the information. Charts and graphs may be used to supplement, or elaborate on, information in the condensed statements, but should not be used in place of them

GAAP identify a list of specific topics that the County should address in its MD&A to the extent that those topics are relevant to the County's particular circumstances. These requirements are described in paragraphs 8 - 11 in GASB Statement No. 34. Because MD&A constitute required supplementary information, the County may not address additional topics not found on this list as part of MD&A, although they are free to provide whatever level of detail they deem appropriate in addressing the specific topics identified by GAAP. This requirement is explained in question 10 of the implementation guide for statement 34. GASB Statement No. 37 also confined the information present in the MD&A to the topics identified in a through h in paragraph 11 of statement 34. The letter of transmittal provides and appropriate place for addressing topics not identified by GAAP for inclusion within MD&A. Because MD&A is subject to a limited degree of auditor involvement, highly subjective information should be reported in the letter of transmittal.

MD&A requirements established by this Statement are discussed below in general rather than specific terms to encourage financial managers to effectively report only the most relevant information and to avoid boiler-plate discussion. The information presented should be confined to the topics discussed in 1 through 8, below.

- 1. A brief discussion of the basic financial statements, including the relationships of the statements to each other, and the significant differences in the information they provide. This discussion should include analyses that assist readers in understanding why measurements and results reported in fund financial statements either reinforce information in government-wide statements or provide additional information.
- 2. Condensed financial information derived from government-wide financial statements comparing the current year to the prior year. At a minimum, governments should present the information needed to support their analysis of financial position and results of operation required in 3, below, including these elements:

GAAP Conversion Plan

- A. Total assets, distinguishing between capital and other assets
- B. Total liabilities, distinguishing between long-term liabilities and other liabilities
- C. Total net assets, distinguishing among amounts invested in capital assets, net of related debt; restricted amounts; and unrestricted amounts
- D. Program revenues, by major source
- E. General revenues, by major source
- F. Total revenues
- G. Program expenses, at a minimum by function
- H. Total expenses
- I. Excess (deficiency) before contributions to term and permanent endowments or permanent fund principal, special and extraordinary items, and transfers
- J. Contributions
- K. Special and extraordinary items
- L. Transfers
- M. Change in net assets
- N. Ending net assets
- 3. An analysis of the government's overall financial position and results of operations to assist users in assessing whether financial position has improved or deteriorated as a result of the year's operations. The analysis should address both governmental and business-type activities as reported in the government-wide financial statements and should include reasons for significant changes from the prior year, not simply the amounts or percentages of change. In addition, important economic factors, such as changes in the tax or employment bases, that significantly affected operating results for the year should be discussed.
- 4. An analysis of balances and transactions of individual funds. The analysis should address the reasons for significant changes in fund balances or fund net assets and whether restrictions, commitments, or other limitations significantly affect the availability of fund resources for future use.
- 5. An analysis of significant variations between original and final budget amounts and between final budget amounts and actual budget results for the general fund (or its equivalent). The analysis should include any currently known reasons for those variations that are expected to have a significant effect on future services or liquidity.
- 6. A description of significant capital asset and long-term debt activity during the year, including a discussion of commitments made for capital expenditures, changes in credit ratings, and debt limitations that may affect the financing of planned facilities or services. Paragraphs 116 through 120 require certain disclosures about capital assets and long-term debt. It is sufficient for purposes of this discussion in MD&A to summarize that information and refer to it for additional details.
- 7. A discussion by governments that use the modified approach (paragraphs 23 25) to report some or all of their infrastructure assets including:
 - A. Significant changes in the assessed condition of eligible infrastructure assets from previous condition assessments.
 - B. How the current assessed condition compares with the condition level the government has established.

GAAP Conversion Plan

- C. Any significant differences from the estimated annual amount to maintain/preserve eligible infrastructure assets compared with the actual amounts spent during the current period.
- 8. A description of currently known facts, decisions, or conditions that are expected to have a significant effect on financial position (net assets) or results of operations (revenues, expenses, and other changes in net assets).

Question 11 in the statement 34 implementation guide discusses meeting the requirement to provide information to assist readers in understanding why measurements and results reported in fund financial statements either reinforce information in government-wide statements or provide additional information. That discussion states, "The primary objective of the requirement in paragraph 11a is to help readers of MD&A understand the relationship of the results reported in the governmental funds financial statements to the results reported for governmental activities in the government-wide statements. For example, if the statement of activities reports a significant decrease in net assets of governmental activities and the fund financial statements show an increase in the fund balances of the governmental funds, MD&A should explain why that occurred. The explanation could be that significant bond proceeds were received and capital expenditures were unusually low in capital projects funds, or that some long-term liabilities were reported in the government-wide statements that did not affect the governmental funds. The causes of the differences should be evident in the reconciliations accompanying the fund financial statements (see paragraph 77), but MD&A should provide an overview of that information, in narrative fashion, to meet the requirements of paragraph 11a. On the other hand, if the reasons for the change in net assets of governmental activities and the change in fund balances of governmental funds are similar, MD&A should note that similarity."

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Notes to the financial statements are an integral part of the basic financial statements and should immediately follow them. The notes include explanations and interpretations of factors not present in the statement's captions and amounts, thus providing a better understanding of the basic financial statements for external users.

The notes to the financial statements are not to be cluttered with unnecessary and immaterial disclosures. They are not used to correct or change amounts, present alternative information or be so detailed that they obscure the facts and circumstances being described.

NCGA Statement 1 identifies the minimum note disclosure essential for fair presentation of the GPFS. In addition, Statement 1 identifies several additional areas for disclosure, if applicable. The topical index for the Codification of Governmental Accounting and Financial Reporting Standards lists various note disclosure requirements by subject matter (under the listing "Notes to the Financial Statements") and the original pronouncement that initiated those requirements, along with any related codification reference. GASB Statement No. 34 and Statement No. 38 also provide some note disclosure requirements. The outline below indicates both the required and additional disclosures that may appear in the County's notes to the financial statements.

- 1. Criteria used to determine the scope of the reporting entity and component units combined to form the reporting entity, including key criteria considered
 - A. Disclosure on potential component units meeting any of the criteria but are not included in the reporting entity. Specific reasons are required to be disclosed for excluding the component unit.
- 2. Summary of significant accounting policies including:
 - A. Basis of presentation
 - 1) Government-wide Financial Statements
 - 2) Fund Financial Statements
 - B. Fund Accounting
 - 1) Governmental Funds
 - 2) Proprietary Funds
 - 3) Fiduciary Funds
 - C. Measurement Focus
 - 1) Government-wide Financial Statements
 - 2) Fund Financial Statements
 - D. Basis of Accounting
 - 1) Revenues Exchange and Non-exchange Transactions
 - 2) Deferred Revenue
 - 3) Expenses/Expenditures
 - E. Budgetary process (GASB 38 rescinded this requirement)
 - 1) Description of the budgetary process
 - 2) Which funds appropriated budgets have been adopted
 - 3) Tax Budget
 - 4) Estimated Resources
 - 5) Appropriations
 - 6) Budgeted Level of Expenditures
 - 7) Lapsing of Appropriations
 - 8) Encumbrances
 - F. Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Investments
 - G. Inventory
 - H. Prepaid Items
 - I. Capital Assets

GAAP Conversion Plan

- J. Interfund Balances
- K. Compensated Absences
- L. Accrued Liabilities and Long-term Obligations
- M. Fund Balance Reserves
- N. Net Assets
- O. Operating Revenues and Expenses
- P. Contributions of Capital
- Q. Interfund Activity
- R. Extraordinary and Special Items
- S. Estimates
- 3. Changes in Accounting Principles and Restatement of Prior Year's Fund Equity
 - A. Changes in Accounting Principles
 - B. Restatement of Fund Equity
- 4. Budgetary Basis of Accounting
- 5. Accountability
 - A. Material violations or finance-related legal and contractual provisions
 - B. Deficit fund balance or net assets of individual funds including how the deficit will be relieved
 - C. Excess of expenditures/expenses over appropriations in individual funds at the level of budgetary control, if any, and explanations including remedial action planned by or required of the County
- 6. Deposits and Investments
 - A. Statutory requirements and definitions
 - B. Cash on Hand
 - C. Investments
 - D. Reconciliation between GASB 3 and GASB 9's definition of deposits and investments
- 7. Property Taxes
- 8. Permissive Sales and Use Tax
- 9. Receivables
- 10. Federal Food Stamp Program
- 11. Capital Assets (GASB 34 requirements)
- 12. Risk Management The process of managing an organization's activities to minimize the adverse effects of certain types of losses. The main elements of risk management are risk control (to minimize the losses that strike an organization) and risk financing (to obtain finances to restore the economic damages of those losses.) (GASB 10)
 - A. Names of the companies the County is insured with
 - B. The types of insurance coverage the County has
 - C. The amounts of deductible for all coverages
 - D. Any limitations on coverages
 - E. Worker's Compensation coverage
 - F. Employee Health Insurance Fund
- 13. Defined Benefit Retirement Plans
 - A. Public Employees Retirement System

GAAP Conversion Plan

- B. State Teachers Retirement System.
- 14. Postemployment Benefits
 - A. Public Employee Retirement System
 - B. State Teachers Retirement System
- 15. Compensated Absences (GASB Interpretation 6)
- 16. Capital Leases Lessee Disclosure (GASB Statement 38)
- 17. Long-Term Debt (GASB Statement 38)
- 18. Notes Payable (GASB Statement 38)
- 19. Due to/from Other Funds
- 20. Public Entity Risk Pools
 - A. County Risk Sharing Authority, Inc
 - B. County Commissioners Association of Ohio Workers' Compensation Group Rating Plan
- 21. Joint Organizations
 - A. County Regional Planning Commission
 - B. DMARCK Consortium
 - C. Generic County Regional Solid Waste Management Authority
 - D. Generic County Youth and Family Regional Council of Governments
- 22. Related Organizations
 - A. Generic County Metropolitan Park District
 - B. Generic County Transit Board
 - C. Mansfield/Generic County Public Library
 - D. Generic County Civic Center Authority
- 23. Contingent Liabilities
- 24. Conduit Debt Obligations
- 25. Related Party Transactions
- 26. Component Unit
- 27. Significant effects of subsequent events
 - A. Significant new bond issue
 - B. Bonds issued to retire notes
 - C. Change in entity
 - D. Newly negotiated union contract
 - E. Fire, flood or other natural disaster

The areas for note disclosure which are listed above may not be all inclusive nor are they intended to replace professional judgment in determining disclosure for the fair presentation in the existing circumstances.

NCGA Statement 1 also describes narrative explanations that relate to individual fund financial statements and schedules. These narratives provide information not included in the financial statements, the notes to the financial statements nor the schedules that are necessary: (a) to assure an understanding

GAAP Conversion Plan

of the combining and individual fund and account group statements and schedules, and (b) to demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal and contractual provisions. The narrative explanations can appear on the divider pages, directly on statements and schedules or in a separate section.

GASB 34 Note Requirements

Governments should provide these additional disclosures (if applicable) in their summary of significant of significant accounting policies based on the requirements of this Statement:

- 1. A description of the government-wide financial statements, noting that neither fiduciary funds nor component units that are fiduciary in nature are included.
- 2. The measurement focus and basis of basis of accounting used in the government-wide statements.
- 3. The policy for eliminating internal activity internal activity in the statement of activities.
- 4. The policy for applying FASB pronouncements issued after November 30, 1989, to business-type activities and to enterprise funds of the primary government.
- 5. The policy for applying capitalizing assets and for estimating the useful lives of those assets (used to calculate depreciation expense). Governments that choose to use the modified approach for reporting eligible infrastructure assets should describe that approach.
- 6. A description of the types of transactions included in program revenues and the policy for allocating indirect expenses to functions in the statement of activities.
- 7. The government's policy for defining operating and nonoperating revenues of proprietary funds.
- 8. The government's policy regarding whether to first apply restricted or unrestricted resources when an expense is incurred for purposes for which both restricted and unrestricted net assets are available.

Governments should provide detail in the notes to the financial statements about capital assets and long-term liabilities of the primary government reported in the statement of net assets. The information disclosed should be divided into major classes of capital assets and long-term liabilities. As well as between those associated with governmental activities and those associated with business type activities. Capital assets that are not being depreciated should be disclosed separately from those being depreciated.

Information presented about major classes of capital assets should include:

- 1. Beginning and end of year balances (regardless of whether beginning of year balances are presented on the face of the government-wide financial statements), with accumulated depreciation presented separately from historical cost.
- 2. Capital acquisitions
- 3.
- 3. Sales or other dispositions
- 4. Current period depreciation expense, with disclosure of the amounts charged to each of the functions in the statement of activities.

For collections (works of art and historical collections) not capitalized, disclosures should provide a description of the collection and the reasons these assets are not capitalized. For collections that are capitalized, governments should make the same disclosures just noted for capital assets.

Information about long-term liabilities should include both log-term det (such as bonds, notes, loans, and leases payable) and other long-term liabilities (such as compensated absences and claims and judgments). Information presented about long-term liabilities should include:

- 1. Beginning and end of year balances (regardless of whether beginning of year balances are presented on the face of the government-wide financial statements).
- 2. Increases and decreases (separately presented).
- 3. The portions of each item that are due within one year of the statement date.
- 4. Which governmental funds typically have been used to liquidate other long-term liabilities (such as compensated absences and pension liabilities) in prior years.

Determining whether to provide similar disclosures about capital assets and long-term liabilities of discretely presented component units is a matter of professional judgement. The decision to disclose should be based on the individual component unit's significance to the total of all discretely presented component units and that component unit's relationship with the primary government.

Note disclosures should include the following information about donor restricted endowments:

- 1. The amounts of net appreciation on investments of donor-restricted endowments that are available for authorization for expenditure by the governing board, and how those amounts are reported in net assets.
- 2. The state law regarding the ability to spend net appreciation.
- 3. The policy for authorizing and spending investment income, such as a spending-rate or total-return policy.

Segment Information

Governments that report enterprise funds or that use enterprise fund accounting and reporting standards to report their activities are required to present segment information for those activities in the notes to the financial statements. For purposes of this disclosure, a segment is an identifiable activity reported as or within an enterprise fund or an other stand-alone entity for which one or more revenue bonds or other stand-alone entity for which one or more revenue-backed debt instruments (such as certificates of participation) are outstanding. A segment has a specific identifiable revenue stream pledged in support of revenue bonds or other revenue-backed debt and has related expenses, gains and losses, assets, and liabilities that can be identified. Segment disclosure requirements should be met by providing condensed financial statements in the notes:

- 1. Type of goods or services provided by the segment.
- 2. Condensed statement of net assets:
 - A. Total assets distinguishing between current assets, capital assets, and other assets. Amounts receivable form other funds or component units should be disclosed separately.

GAAP Conversion Plan

- B. Total liabilities distinguishing between current and long-term amounts. Amounts payable to other funds or component units should be disclosed separately,
- C. Total net assets distinguishing among restricted (separately reporting expendable and nonexpendable components); unrestricted; and amounts invested in capital assets, net of related debt.
- 3. Condensed statement of revenues, expenses, and changes in net assets:
 - A. Operating revenues (by major source).
 - B. Operating expenses. Depreciation (including any amortization) should be identified separately.
 - C. Operating income (loss).
 - D. Nonoperating revenues (expenses) with separate reporting of major revenues and expenses.
 - E. Capital contributions and additions to permanent and term endowments.
 - F. Special and extraordinary items.
 - G. Transfers
 - H. Change in net assets.
 - I. Beginning net assets.
 - J. Ending net assets.
- 4. Condensed statement of cash flows:
 - A. Net cash provided (used) by:
 - 1) Operating activities.
 - 2) Noncapital financing activities.
 - 3) Capital and related financing activities.
 - 4) Investing activities.
 - B. Beginning cash and cash equivalent balances.
 - C. Ending cash and cash equivalent balances.

Determining whether to provide segment disclosures about component units that use enterprise fund accounting and reporting standards is a matter of professional judgement. The decision to disclose should be based on the individual component unit's significance to the total of all discretely presented component units and that component unit's relationship to the primary government.

Governments that want to present disaggregated information for their multiple-function enterprise funds beyond what is required for segment reporting (for example, net program cost information) are

encourage to present (as supplementary information) a statement of activities. Special-purpose governments engaged only in business-type activities also are encouraged to present this information.

GASB 38 Note Requirements

Areas affected by new requirements in GASB 38 are noted in the work paper copy of the Generic County CAFR for the year ended December 31, 2000. These areas include:

- 1. Disclose the activities accounted for in the major funds, internal service funds and fiduciary fund types presented in the basic financial statements.
- 2. Disclose the length of time used to define available for purposes of revenue recognition in the governmental fund financial statements.
- 3. Rescind the requirement in NCGA Statement 1, paragraph 92, to disclose the accounting policy for encumbrances.
- 4. Disclose actions taken to address any significant violations of finance-related legal or contractual provisions.
- 5. Disclose principal and interest requirements to maturity. These should be presented separately. Variable rate interest requirements are also addressed.
- 6. Disclose the future minimum payments for each of the five subsequent fiscal years and in five-year increments thereafter for obligations under capital and noncancelable leases.
- 7. Disclose details about short-term debt activity during the year, even if no short-term debt is outstanding at year end. These include a schedule of changes in short-term debt and the purpose for which the short-term debt was issued.
- 8. Disclose components of aggregated receivable and payable balances reported on the statements of net assets and balance sheet. For example, components may include balances due to or from taxpayers, other governments, vendors, customers, beneficiaries, and employees. Disclose any significant receivable balances not expected to be collected within one year of the date of the financial statements.
- 9. Disclose certain details about interfund balances and transfers reported in the fund financial statements. Balance disclosures include amounts, purposes, and any balances not expected to be repaid within one year of the date of the financial statements. Transfer disclosure include amounts, purposes and any significant transfers that do not occur on a routine basis or that are inconsistent with the activities of the fund making the transfer.

COMBINING AND INDIVIDUAL FUND STATEMENTS AND SCHEDULES

THEORY

To be truly comprehensive, the CAFR must provide information on each individual fund and component unit. As a rule, the basic financial statements provide detailed information only on major individual governmental funds, major individual enterprise funds, and major individual component units. Accordingly, it is the role of the combining and individual fund presentations to provide the level of detail for nonmajor governmental funds, nonmajor enterprise funds, individual internal service funds and fiduciary funds and nonmajor individual discretely presented component units.

The CAFR should include a combining statement to support each column in the basic financial statements that aggregates data from more than one fund or discretely presented component unit. Thus, a government with the full complement of fund types and component units could have up to eight sets of combining financial statements, as follows:

combining statements - nonmajor governmental funds
combining statements - nonmajor enterprise funds
combining statements - internal service funds
combining statements - private-purpose trust funds
combining statements - pension (and other employee benefit) trust funds
combining statements - investment trust funds
combining statements - agency funds
combining statements - nonmajor discretely presented component units

Combining statements are not necessary if there is only one individual fund in any of these categories.

Combining statements for nonmajor governmental funds combine individual fund from different fund types in a single financial statement. Because the fund type of an individual fund is important to financial statement users, columnar headings are useful to clearly identify the fund type of each fund presented in that statement.

Sometimes a government, like Generic County, has so many individual nonmajor governmental funds that it is difficult to present all the individual fund data on a single financial statement. Therefore, we elected to present subcombining statements to support the combining statements. For fiscal year 2000, Generic County had 16 individual nonmajor special revenue funds and 23 individual nonmajor capital projects funds, in addition to a nonmajor debt service fund. We elected to present a combined column for the nonmajor special revenue funds and a combined column for the capital projects funds in the combining statements for nonmajor governmental funds. The combined columns were supported by subcombining statements that presented a separate column for each nonmajor special revenue fund and each capital projects fund respectively.

GAAP emphasize that only the minimum number of funds consistent with legal and operating requirements should be established since unnecessary funds result in inflexibility, undue complexity, and inefficient financial administration. If a government is hesitant to report information on each individual fund in its CAFR, this hesitation may itself be an indication that such funds are not, in fact, funds at all for external financial reporting purposes, even though they may be treated as funds for internal accounting purposes. Accordingly, a government should carefully consider the proper application of the number of funds principle to its particular situation before proceeding to present a large number of individual funds in its CAFR. See the Fund Classification section of this plan to see how individual funds for internal accounting were combined for budgetary comparison purposes and for GAAP reporting purposes.

By definition, information on each individual fund and component unit must be provided in the basic financial statements or the combining financial statements. Accordingly, there is no reason to provide

GAAP Conversion Plan

individual fund financial statement presentations unless these additional presentations furnish information not otherwise already available in the basic financial statements or combining statements. Examples of situations where individual fund financial presentations would be needed include the following:

Budgetary comparisons not required in connection with the basic financial statements.

Budgetary comparisons must be presented in connection with the basic financial statements for the general fund and any major individual special revenue funds. For governments preparing CAFRs, budgetary comparisons are also required for any other individual governmental funds foe which annual appropriated budgets have been adopted (nonmajor special revenue funds, capital projects funds, debt service funds, and permanent funds). Individual fund financial statements or schedules are often presented for this purpose in the financial section of the CAFR.

Detailed budgetary comparisons for the general fund and major special revenue funds. As noted, budgetary comparisons must be presented in connection with the basic financial statements for the general fund and major individual special revenue funds. These budgetary comparisons need be presented only at the functional level of detail, which sometimes is not adequate to demonstrate legal compliance. Governments that prepare CAFRs are required to present budgetary comparisons at a level of detail sufficient to demonstrate legal compliance. Accordingly, additional individual fund financial presentations are included in the financial section of the CAFR to demonstrate legal compliance for the general fund and the major individual special revenue funds whenever the budgetary comparisons associated with the basic financial statements are not adequate for this purpose.

Comparative data. Governments often wish to provide comparative data from the prior year for individual funds. Typically, it is not feasible to format the basic and combining financial statements to present comparative data for individual funds. Accordingly, individual fund presentations in the financial section of the CAFR frequently are used for this purpose.

Greater detail. The accounts used for combining presentations are necessarily somewhat generic because of the practical need to encompass a broad range of activities. Governments frequently desire more descriptive accounts, however, especially in the case of enterprise funds. Individual fund presentations within the financial section of the CAFR are a practical means of providing this additional detail.

A cover sheet should precede each of the separate combining statements. It should present a brief description of the nature and operations of each individual fund presented in the combining statements, except for those funds whose nature and operations are clearly evident from their name.

Budgetary comparisons are properly described as schedules rather than as statements, except when they are included as part of the basic governmental fund financial statements.

Combining Balance Sheet - Nonmajor Governmental Funds

As noted earlier, the combining balance sheet - nonmajor governmental funds has a column for the nonmajor debt service fund along with combined columns for the nonmajor special revenue funds and the nonmajor capital projects funds which are supported by the combining balance sheet - nonmajor special revenue funds and the combining balance sheet - nonmajor capital projects funds.

Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances - Nonmajor Governmental Funds

As noted earlier the combining statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances - nonmajor governmental funds has a column for the nonmajor debt service fund along with combined

GAAP Conversion Plan

columns for the nonmajor special revenue funds and the nonmajor capital projects funds which are supported by the combining statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances - nonmajor special revenue funds and the combining statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances - nonmajor capital projects funds.

Combining Statement of Fiduciary Net Assets

This statement contains columns for each private purpose trust fund and a combined column for the agency funds, which is supported by the combining statement of changes in assets and liabilities - agency funds.

Combining Statement of Changes in Fiduciary Net Assets - Fiduciary Funds

This Statement contains columns for each private purpose trust fund.

Combining Statement of Changes in Assets and Liabilities - Agency Funds

This statement contains beginning balance, additions, reductions, and ending balances for each account of each agency fund.

Individual Fund Schedules of Revenues, Expenditures/Expenses and Changes in Fund Balance/Equity - Budget (Non-GAAP Basis) and Actual

These schedules include budgetary comparisons for each fund with a legally adopted budget. They are presented in the following order:

major funds nonmajor special revenue funds nonmajor debt service fund nonmajor capital projects funds private purpose trust fund enterprise fund internal service fund

The schedules for each of the above should be sequenced in the same order as the columns are sequenced in the basic financial statements or the combining financial statements. If multiple funds for budgetary comparison purposes are presented as one fund for GAAP purposes they should be presented in the same sequence as they are presented in the cover sheets that provide the fund descriptions and details about which funds are presented as one fund for GAAP purposes.